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Foreword

Education and the Economy in a Changing Society was the theme of
the OECD's Intergovernmental Conference in March 1988. As a
consequence of that conference, the Education Committee at the
OECD decided to take a number initiatives in order to get a mace
accurate'and up-dated picture of the education and training of
the labour force. The strategy developed was to collect more
information and develop better knowledge in four different
areas. Firstly, the educational attainment of the labour force
should be described in order to discuss the interplay between
educational level and economic performance.

Secondly, the goal was to get a bett(i,r picture of the invest-
ments - both public and private - in education and training of
the labour force. Thirdly, attention was focussed on the extent
to which adult learning options are dealt with in the collective
bargaining between the parties on the labour market. Finally,
special attention should be directed towards the assessment and
certification of competences.

A number of member-countries were asked to make comprehensive
descriptions and analyses of the education and training of the
labour force. This report is the Swedish response to the first
two areas mentioned above. The third topic has been studied by
Albert Tuijnman, institute of International Education, Univer-
sity of Stockholm. In addition to these two studies, Mrs Birgit-
ta Thellman-Gustaysson, Director of education with the AMU-team,
has been asked to give some examples of current developments and
new technologies used in the teaching and learning process at
the workplace with special reference to labour market education.

The main mission of this case study is to describe and analyse
the provision of learning opportunities in Sweden for adults,
with special attention to the needs of the labour force. The
title chosen, The Expanding Learning Enterprise in Sweden
reflects different aspects of the phenomJnon. Firstly, adult
learning is still a rapidly expanding business, although the
main growth takes place within employers' sponsored programmes
and on-the-job-learning. Secondly, the use of renewal funds and
a strong increase of commissioned adult education are signs of
more intensive market mechanisms in the Swedish context.

Thirdly, the notion of learning enterprise or learning organisa-
tiols illustrates the difficulties of deciding what should be
assessed; the provision of formal courses and/or the development
of 'earning environments at the workplace? Finally, the label of
learning enterprise has also been used recently by the American
Society for Training and Development as a title for a report on
education and training in the USA. Even if this concept still
is more dynamic than precise, it might be useful for comparative
purposes.

8
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This study has been undertaken as a joint project by the Swedish
Ministry of Education and the Swedish National Board of
Education. The focus of the study has been discussed together
with representatives from the Swedish Ministry of the Labour
Market, Statistics Sweden and other relevant authorities. The
general conditions of the study have made certain limitations
necessary. Firstly, the roles of upper secondary schooling and
higher education have been excluded and the time and resources
available have been used to describe adult and continuing
education with special reference to adults with short educa-
tional background. Secondly, it has not been possible to
collect new empirical data. Thus the ambition has been to
syntesise and present information that in parts and pieces
already has been known to different quarters.

Thirdly, it is necessary to underline that this study has no aim
what so ever to fully cover the theoretical complexity of the
relations between education, training and on-the-job-learning
and issues of labour market behaviour and economic productivity.
The questions of the enduring individual and societal impact of
comprehensive policies on recurrent education and learning
enterprises have to be dealt with in more research-oriented
studies.

The editorial group is grateful to Mr. Sven Sundin, Statistics
Sweden for a generous service-orientation and "just-in- time " -
attitude in providing relevant statistical information. One such
example is the overview of in-service training on the Swedish
labour market presented in the appendix.

The final text is a result of teamwork by Mr Levi Svenningsson,
Assistant Undersecretary, Mrs Eva-Stina Hultinger, Deputy
Assistant Undersecretary, Division of Adult Education, the
Swedish Ministry of Education and Dr Kenneth Abrahamsson,
Research Secretary, Division of Adult Education, the Swedish
National Board of Education.

Stockholm, November 1989

Post scriptum, March 1990

The very final version of the report comprises some flew referen-
ces, a new structure of the last chapter as well as a memo on
the assessment of the educational impact of investments in in-
service training and workplace learning. More generally, it is
an idealistic thought to believe that it is ever possible to
produce a final text in such a changing field as the new markets
for learning in society.

9



9

SUMMARY

A: Some facts about Sweden (various sources 1986-87-88)

Size of population:
8.4 million inhabitants

Average life-span:
Men 73:6 years and women 79.6 years

Number of immigrants:
1 million or somewhat more than 10% (foreign citizens 5 %)

Size of labour force:
4.4 million

Level of unemployment:
Less than 2 %

Educational investments GNP:
7.5 %
Gov. educational budget:
62 billion SEK (10 billion US $)

Adult education share:
10.5%

Employers' educational investments:
Appr. 20-25 billion SEK annually

School system:
Comprehensive school of 9 years followed by an integrated
system of upper secondary schools for 2-3-4 years
(around 95% participation level).

Adult education:
Study circles, folk high schools (residential colleges for
adults), adult basic education, municipal adult education,
SvNiish for immigrants, labour market education, trade union
eaucE;tion, in-service training, distance education and
special provision for disabled adults.

Participation rate in adult education:
Around 50% and half of the participation rate emanates from
in-service training and staff-development programmes.

Growth rate for in-service training:.
The volume of employers' sponsored programmes assessed
through "education days' increased with 5.7 % between 1986
and 1987 and with around 3% if we calculate number of
participants.

10
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B. An overview of Swedish adult education

This case study on the education and training of the Swedish
labour force has been divided in four parts. The first section
gives an overview of further education and training of adults in
Sweden and it starts by outlining some main policy issues such
as the search for good professional knowledge, good learning
settings at the workplace, principles of priorities for goals
and target groups, flexible institutional arrangements, time-
policies for the distribution of learning through the life
span, new financial contracts between the government, the market
and the individual and finally a set of indicators of perfor-
mance describing different aspects of adult education and
learning.

The introductory section continues by stating some headlines of
the Swedish full employment policy and its impact on adult
education. Quotations from the recent gov. Bill on Education
illustrate the need for a better balance between general adult
education and employers' sponsored programmes at the work place.
The expansion of the learning enterprise at the workplace gives
new dimensions to the dilemma of how redistributive goals can
survive in an increasingly market oriented system.

Education is not only an end in itself, "l'art pour l'art". One
presumption of the Swedish system of post-compulsory education
is that high standards of education make the labour force more
adaptable to changes and further knowledge-seeking activities.
Thus, there is a societal goal in combining a high educational
level of the labour force with an even distribution of com-
petence and skills over different social groups.

The first section ends with a short description of the Swedish
education system and its relation to adult and continuing
education. The different facets of adult educatio: will be drawn
in more detail in the second part of the report. Finally,
attention is given to some main characteristics of adult educa-
tion in Sweden such as the distinction of objectives and forms
of resource allocation between popular adult education, formal
adult education and adult education on the workplace, the
ptovision of adult education in all regions and municipalities,
study finance and educational leave of absence ana the role of
adult education as a part of working life policies and the
creation of the welfare state.

C: Volume and variety of adult and further education

The second section aims at a broad description of the nature,
capacity and utilisation of further education and training of
the labour force. Before drawing a map and presenting some facts
of the Swedish system of adult education, some comments are made
on the conditions of comparative studies. One problem of a
descriptive approach is that definitions of adult education and
learning differs from country to country. Using the Swedish
definitions of organized adult learning, it can be stated that
more than 50% of the labour force participate in adult learning
during a single year. In a comparative analyses it is, of

11



course, important to know to what extent this high volume
reflects a national assessment criterion that is not used in
other count:ies. Another complication is reflected by the
variety of societal conditions for adult learning, e.g. demo-
graphy, economy, culture and political system.

Adult and continuing education in Sweden is still an expanding
enterprise. Traditionally, the study circle was the most common
learning option, reaching more than 25% of the adult population.
Today, study circles are almost exceeded by employers' sponsored
programmes, where more than one employee in four participates in
learning. In both cases, these figures comprise part-time
studies or short courses. Folk high schools or residential
colleges for adults and municipal adult education are both
reaching somewhat less than 5% of the labour force.

Labour market training is each year given to 2-3% of the labour
force, adult basic education to less than 0.5%. Other forms of
adult learning for special target groups are Swedish for im-
migrants, programmes designed to meet the needs of functionally
disabled adults, distance education and trade union education.
In addition to these figures, it has to be mentioned that more
than 50% of the participants in higher education are adults
above 25 years of age.

D: Factors influencing adult participation

The third section has a more analytic approach and focusses on
factors influencing provision of and participation in further
education and training of the labour force. Attention is given
to a number of societal determinants such as the structure and
distribution of prior education of the labour force, the provi-
sion of learning options through the country, admission require-
ments, institutional and individual barriers to learning and the
development of an efficient adult pedagogy.

One of the main objectives of Swedish adult and continuing
education is to enhance equality of opportunity. Bearing this
goal in mind, it is reasonable to look at the learning condi-
tions for adults with low educational standards. Furthermore,
the objectives and impacts of the adult education reforms of the
70s are discussed in more detail. Finally, some comments are
made on the institutional pattern and organisational structure
governing and influencing the determinants of adult participa-
tion. To illustrate this "power structure", the section ends
with a broad description of the costs of adult education in
Sweden.

E: The market for further education

The fourth section outlines the market for further education and
training of adults. It is no secret that the 80s have been
characterised by an increasing mr...cket orientation and privatisa-
tion even in the field of adult; education. Persistent public
spending constraints have called for new forms of resource

12
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allocation. The incised market orientation in adult education
could, besides the rapid expansion of employers' sponsored
programmes, be illustrated by three political decisions all
taken in the mid-eighties.

Firstly, the parliament (Riksdagen) reformed labour market
education in order to make it more responsive to market changes
and also more cost-efficient. Secondly, the Swedish Riksdag
opened bridges between general adult education and workplace
learning by permitting more commissioned or customised education
from the public sector adult education. Thirdly, a decision was
taken during the late autumn of 1984 to create renewal funds by
cutting 10% of the extraprofits of big enterprises in the
private sector. This section also reflects the views of the
different parties on the labour market on important conditions
for adult learning in Sweden. Finally, some concludi_g ideas are
presented on the needs for future competence development and
elevation of educational standards to meet the expectations of
an increasingly knowledge-intensive society

F: The learning society as a territory for research

The final section lists and discusses problems related to the
learning society es a territory for research. There is an urgent
need for further sophistication of t.Le comparative approach by
giving more attention to the cultural context and value-systems
of different forms of adult education. Further methodogical
discussion and development are also needed where the assessment
of volume and variety is concerned. Attention also has to be
paid to images of adult education options in different quarters.
Another field of interest concerns the social limits of learning
in relation to high- or low competence ceilings and space for
self-initiative in different learning settings.

How do different mmber countries of the OECD guarantee their
citizens learning rights through the life span? What time-
policies are being developed for the distribution of work-time,
vacation, parental leave and "learning time"? Policies for time-
checks or vouchers for paid learning also raise questions of who
pays and who benefits. Does the growing demand for better skills
and higher educational standards of the labour force call for
new contracts between society, the market and the individual
learner?

Finally, the report stresses the need for a new set of indica-
tors of performance in the transition to a learning society.
Attention can no longer be confined to formal institutions of
adult education,it must also include the description or assess-
ment of the learning impact of corporate classrooms and the
introduction of learning enterprises. A more market oriented and
market- responsive system of adult learning also raises the
issues of credit assessment, credit accumulation and credit
transfer. In this respect, the Swedish system might have been
too formalistic and could benefit from the lessons from other
countries with better developed traditions in recognising prior
learning.

13
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The future development of adult education and learning in a
post-industrial society cannot be analysed solely in the context
of current institutional patterns of education. Further studies
do not only have to look deeper at the expanding learning
enterprises at the workplace, they must also analyse the educa-
tional impact or learning obstacles created by too sectorized
and too unreflective non-educational policies. In a learning
society, the rights to free knowledge seeking and competence
development have to be guaranteed by more institutions than the
traditional education society. It is, in fact, a responsibility
and a mission that should, at best, influence all human ac-
tivities, the right to work not excluded.

14
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SECTION

OVERVIEW OF FURTHER EDUCATION AND TRAINING OF ADULTS IN SWEDEN

1.1 Introduction and purpose

The purpose of this study is tc sive a broad description of the
objectives and institutional arrangements of the education and
training provided for the Swedish labour force. The intention
is to do this within the context and content of the outline
provided by the OECD Secretariat. In a comparative venture of
this kind, there is always a risk of giving too much space to
ideals and policies at the expense of programmes and practices.
In order to avoid this risk, the ideological and normative
background of Swedish adult education is presented in this first
chapter.

The following three chapters have a more descriptive focus
aiming at an overall picture of objectives, legal arrangements,
institutional patterns and the provision of learning options
both for and at the workplace. The final chapter is intended to
outline some issues for further research and clarification.

The primary aim of this case study is to present background
material to the OECD study on education and training of the
labour force. In this respect, Sweden as well as the other
countries studied, will form part of an important comparative
mission on the development of learning societies in a post-
industrial era. Another objective is to collect and synthesise
facts and figures on Swedish adult education in order to stimu-
late the national debate on adult learning at the workplace.
Having this second objective in mind, it is also possible to say
that the case study presented in this report touches on the
following policy dimensions:

(a) What definitions of generic knowledge, professional com-
petence and occupational skill have to be developed in order to
Meet the needs of an increasingly knowledge-intensive produc-
tion? How could the knowledge span be described both within the
production system as such and with special consideration to the
necessary knowledge split and specialisation for certain groups?
Thus, our first policy mission is the search for answers to a
number of epistemological issues relating to good educational
standards and quality of knowledge and skill in a learning
enterprise.

' (b) The curriculum and educational design hale to be worked out

Will future working-life education have space for formal educa-

background and chains of job experience of the wage-earners and
the need for a constructive inflow of new knowledge and new
skills. To what extent can concepts such as experiential

in order to build a dynamic interaction between the educational

learning or co-operative education be useful in this context?

tion and training or should more vrque be focused on the notion
of learning jobs or learning organisations? Our second policy
mission reflects the search for good learning contexts for/or at
the workplace.

15
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(c) Which groups should be given priority in the further
education and training of the labour force? The young and
formally well-educated or the older worker with t lot of job-
experience and tacit knowledge? The corporate e31cutives and
leaders, managers and market-making people, admin strators and
technicians, skilled workers or labourers? Men or women?
Immigrant or native people? Full timers, part-timers or in-
dividuals with flexible work schedules? Full-time employed
persons or those who are unemployed? And what about functional-
ly handicapped persons? Our third policy mission aims at the
search for a set of good principles of how to give priority to
different learning goals and target groups.

(d) Which educational channels should be used to reach these
groups - the formal system of adult education, non-formal
provision, corporate classr000ms or on-the-job learning? Our
fourth - policy mission summarises the search for good institu-
tional -rangements to facilitate a long-term-oriented upgrading
of the educational level, competence and skill of the labour
force.

(e) Which learning conditions should be provided for different
target groups - relating both to the work and life-schedule and
to the life-span as such? Learning during working hours, paid
educational leave, studies in leisure +ime? A guaranteed amount
of "learning days" during one year or a longer period of time,
that could be used on any suitable learning occasion? Our fifth
policy mission concerns the search for principles as to how the
learning time should be distributed through the working day or
week, the working year and over the individual's total life
span.

(f) Who pays and who benefits from an increasing investment in
adult learning at and for the workplace? Public expenditures,
trade unions, employers or the individual? Our sixth policy
mission touches upon the search for a good financial set-up
between governmental subsidizes, employers' investments in
education and training and the learners' own economic contribu-
tion.

(g) And, finally: how can we assess the value of and the long-
term impact of different efforts to develop education and
training of the labour force? Its function for employment, for
job development, a preparation for structural changes and a
capacity to move within internal labour markets or between
external markets? Finally, our seventh policy mission is the
search for a set of indicators of performance and research
programmes in order to better clarify the volume, content, costs
and impact of the education and training of :he labour force.

1$
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1.2 Education and training as a part of the full-employment
policy

The right to a job and the opportunity of earning one's own
living, -f enjoying compAnionship at work and of taking part in
the common productive effort of the community - these are
fundamental necessities to every individual.

The willingness of people to work is every nation's prime asset..
It is through work that the goods and services we need are
produced. It is aggregate production that der.4.des the wealth of
nations and the prosperity of peoples. The human work does also
a great deal to decide how the results of

that
are to be

distributed. All experience testifies that there is nothing so
conducive to great economic and social injustice as unemployment
and under-employment. Conversely, nothing contributes more
effectively towards the equalisation of living standards and
welfare than employment evenly shared and distributed. Society -
here in the meaning of public policies, then, has an obvious
responsibility where full employment is concerned. One of the
longstanding aims of economic policy in Sweden has been to
create work for everybody.

This means mobilising and qualifying the productive resources of
the human labour force, whatever the economic situation.

Education is a strategic ..cans to this end, and Swedish educa-
tion policy has always been closely linked up with labour market
policy.

The Swedish Labour Market

Full employment is the overriding aim of Sweden's economic
policy.

By international standards, Sweden has made considerable
progress towards this aim. At the same time as unemployment is
lower than in most other countries, a larger proportion of the
population are employed in the open labour market than in any
other OECD country.

Sweden's higher level of employment is above all due to the high
level of economic activity among women.

Women's definitive entry into the labour market over the past 20
years is one of the great social revolutions J have occurred in
Sweden. Already by the beginning of the 1990's, there may well
be just as many women as men in the Swedish labour force.

In a recent study (Employment Outlook 1988), the OECD showed
that the proportion of GNP devoted by Sweden to labour market
policy programmes is no larger than in most other countries. But
the profile of resource deployment - the focus of policy - in
Sweden is different.

Sweden devotes 70 per cent of resources to active measures -
placement, training, rehabilitation and job-creation measures -
and 30 per cent to cash handouts of various kinds.
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In most other countries, the reverse applies, with 70-80 per
cent going on cash handouts and 20-30 per cent on measures to
help the individual to enter or re-enter the employment sector.

An active labour market policy, then, is no more expensive to
the State than a passive one, but active measures help to
achieve a higher level of employment and lower unemployment.

High employment and low unemployment in themselves contribute
towards a constant up-skilling of the labour force at work. An
ambitious employment policy elevates the competence and flexi-
bility of the work-force.

Education is the strategic instrument for disseminating know-
ledge and competence. Education open to all comers, therefore,
is essential to a policy of universal employment.

1.3 New learning horizons on the workplace - some current
Swedish policies

Current changes in working life suggest that this connection
between education and employment is destined to become more
dominant than ever.

In highly industrialised countries like Sweden, developments are
moving towards a working life in which people's knowledge,
competence and capacity for co-operation are the main factors of
production. Devising procedures for training and developing
employees at work, through general adult education and personnel
training and through the more extensive creation of "learning
jobs" tends to be of prime concern of national policy-making as
regards both the labour market and education. In the Budget Bill
put before the Swedish Riksdag (Parliament) in January 1989, the
then Minister of Education raised this point. The following is
an excerpt of what he had to say on the subject (Budget Bill
1989:100 app. 10, page 15 to 17):

"One reason is the general need to retain public and politi-
cal influence and insight in the education which in future
will constitute a vital foundation of our continuing mate-
rial prosperity. Questions concerning the view taken of
knowledge and the distribution of educational opportunities
are too important to be left entirely to the representatives
of working life.

Another reason is the fact of generous adult education
opportunities for the individual providing an alternative to
personnel education controlled by employers and vested
interests. It is in the nature of things that one of the
prime objectives of personnel education should be to equip
employees with the specific skills and competence which the
company, the national authority or the local authority
requires in order to function properly in both the short and
the long term.

18
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Personnel education, then, is an important instrument to any
farsighted enterprise in its strategic planning for the
future, but inevitably it will be confined within the frames
dictated by the operational targets of the enterprise. The
personal needs, aspirations and preferences of the indivi-
dual are by no means certain to coincide with the purposes
of personnel training at his or her particular workplace.

A third reason is that the scope of personnel training to a
great extent depends on the economic cap :.city of the in-
dividual employer. In future, as hitherto, personnel train-
ing is likely to bulk largest in profitable concerns. This
type of distribution of educational resources, of course,
would not be acceptable to the individual, nor would it be
appropriate from the viewpoint of the community. General
adult education is therefore needed to correct skewness in
the employment sector, skewness which will exist between
individual companies, between different industries and
between different regions.

A fourth reason is the aim of general adult education to
achieve an equalisation of education gaps. This distributive
goal must remain paramount from the viewpoint of society.

The demands made on adult education are intensified by
democratic developments. The next few years will bring a
decline in the numbers of young persons entering the employ-
ment sector, women's employment participation rate will come
still closer to men's and there will be a rise in the
average age of the labour fcrcq. This means that labour
resources will have to be conserved. With a smaller amount
of new skills being put into production, due to the smaller
number of young persons entering the employment sector,
great importance will be attached to the up-skilling of
established employees. Every year, as a result of immigra-
tion, Sweden's population is acquiring people of different
ages with neither Swedish education nor Swedish working
experience. All this further underlines the necessity of
adult education. We already have a situation where the
renewal of the labour force through the entry of young
persons amounts to merely two per cent annually.

This growth rate is diminishing with the numbers of young
persons - a trend which will have to be offset by stepping
up educational efforts on behalf of those already in the
employment sector."

The minister of education ends his overview of adult education by
stating;

"Thus the need for greater skills and competence in the
labour market will mean heavy demands on adult education in
future, not only in Sweden but also internationally...
Swedish adult education, therefore, is one of our great
national assets. There must, however, be more to adult
education than the training of the labour force. Adult
education also has important tasks with regard to consoli-
dating and developing general civic knowledge, an important
consideration not least in the changing society of today and
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tomorrow. It also has important tasks in relation to in-
dividual personal development and a full cultural life,
characterised by the extensive and profound involvement of
all members of the community."

In the introduction to its budget requests for the 1989/90 fiscal
year, the National Board of Education deals at length with the
subject of adult education for the 21st ceatury. The NBE ends
its review of futures issues in adult education by referring to
the necessity of drawing up a development programme for Swedish
adult education. A first outline to such a programme is presented
in the NBE's new budget request for the fiscal year 1990/91. The
NBE's draft development programme for general adult education
reflects a determination to respond to the changing conditi,---
affecting the long-term planning of adult education.

"The conditions for a reform of schools and adult education
have been transformed in essential respects over the past
two or three decades. Decentralisation and management by
objects are two key concepts characterising this transforma-
tion. Instead of ready-made, fully financed reform packages
preceded by extensive enquiries, changes - and funding as
well, for that matter - are being effected successfully.

A lohg-term development programme for general adult educa-
tion in the 1990s could help to revitalise and strengthen
the organisation and resources existing today This is one
way of elevating the development potential and future
preparedness of adult education to cope with possibly more
thoroughgoing changes towards the end of the decade. A
development programme could help to facilitate management by
objectives and a better resource utilisation in this sector.
In addition, it could open up paths towards the infrastruc-
ture for adult knowledge retrieval and learning which, from
the point of view of the individual, is perhaps the most
vital objective of reforms in adult education."

NBE AF 90/91, p.27

One special concern is to obtain good examples of ways in which
formal adult education and free, voluntary popular education
today are operating in the four sectors referred to in the first
draft development programme. These fields are the improvement of
basic skills of adults, expanded regional availability, wider
opportunities for education at work, and adjustment to demands
for greater depth and specialisation.

The development programme, however, is not limited to these four
categories. Other examples of interesting fields of development
may be adult studies in the light of new technology and distance
education, information and guidance for new adult students, the
question of adult pedagogical methods and the in- service training
of adult teachers, supervisors and study circle leaders. Examina-
tions, evaluation and follow-up in adult education are other
potential subjects of development work.
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A deeper discussion is needed of ways in which a possible deve-
lopment programme can be viewed as part of a wider strategy of
renewal for Swedish adult education. Certain experience should
be obtainable from other countries. A comparison between the
Nordic countries, and above all with Denmark and Norway, will be
of special interest here. In addition, experience should be
canvassed from two more European countries and from the USA,
Canada and Japan.

Adult Education as a Sublect of Inquiry

There is hardly any part of Swedish adult education which is not
being subjected to investigation, reappraisal and analysis for
reform. The reasons for this are not only to be found in growing
future demand following in the wake of the learning society.
Constraints of government finance coupled with increased manage-
ment by objectives and decentralisation also help to account for
the necessity of a deeper futures analysis. The Government has in
fact instructed the NBE to carry out a closer scrutiny of
resource utilisation and results in Grundvux (basic education for
adults) and Komvux (municipal adult education) and in other
respects to consider the conditions for renewal in general adult
education.

The future conditions and straitened financial circumstances of
the adult education associations are currently being studied in a
consultative process involving the Ministry of Education and the
organisations affiliated to the National Swedish Federation of
Adult Education Associations. report entitled The Adult
Education Association and the Nineties( in Swedish only), com-
piled at the NBE in 1988, forms part of these discussions. The
Folk High School Committee now in session recently presented a
collection of facts and debate articles on Folk High School, What
is happening to Folk High School? A book of facts and debate from
the Folk High School Committee (SOU 1989:97:in Swedish only),
which is being widely distributed to all folk high schools as of
an informal colloquy.

Both the NBE and the National Audit Bureau (RRV) have recently
evaluated the new organisation and working methods of Swedish
language instruction for immigrants (Sfi). It is also worth
mentioning that the Committee on Schools for Mentally Retarded
Adults has now entered a concluding phase of its deliberations. A
special study group has been set up at the Government Chancery in
order among other things t, discuss the feasibility of more
efficient co-operation between upper secondary schools, municipal
adult education and employment training (AMU). A governmental
task force on study assistance for adults has recently beer,
appointed.

This latter initiative has been prompted by the growing impor-
tance of commissioned education to various educational mandatoms,
and also by the pedagogical and resource-related benefits which
the pooling of facilities and other equipment may offer to a
sometimes over-sectorialised model of adult education.
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Finally, we may add that both LO (the Swedish Trade Union Con-
federation) and TCO (The Swedish Confederation of Professional
Employees) have put forward demands for one-two weeks' personnel
training during paid working hours and for entitlement to a
substantial upskilling of disadvantaged groups. The demand for
one week's paid leave of absence for personnel education is
discussed in the governing party's programme for the 1990s. In
addition to these ideas, it has to be mentioned that the Swedish
labour market board has presented an idea of how to finance a
collective up-grading of a core of basic skill for workers with
short education background. The specific directives issued to the
various national authorities also make it clear that the Govern-
ment intends putting forward a programme of adult education at
the beginning of 1991.

1.4 The Swedish system of education - a short background

The Swedish school system has been radically reformed over the
past 20 or 30 years. The level of aspiration has been high, in
terms of both quantity and quality. The fundamental idea is for
the school system to include -11 citizens and for youth education
to take a form of a comprehensive, integrated school with no dead
ends. In principle, all young persons have to add at last two
years schooling at upper secondary level after completing nine
years in the compulsory school. After this initial education,
they should have free access to further education in the form of
specialised, vocational educational higher studies. An adequate
system of adult education is intended to bridge the gaps between
generations and to provide opportunities of recurrent, lifelong
education.

Compulsory school

The nine-year compulsory school has been introduced and expanded
since the end of the 1950's. It did not become fully operational
through the country until the beginning of the 1970's. Since the
principle is for all pupils to have the same opportunities of
good basic education, Sweden has changed from an educational
system characterised by se:egation and selection to a comprehen-
sive, integrated compulsory school.

Upper Secondary School

Upper secondary schooling was reformed during the late 1960's and
early 1970's, when three distinct forms of high school - gym-
nasium, continuation school and vccational school - amalgamated
to form an integrated upper secondary school with three-year
theoretical and two-year vocational study programmes. Upper
secondary school is now approaching a third stage of development,
in which the two-year vocational lines will be superseded by
three-year lines in which a wider programme of general subjects
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will be combined with work experience. All lines of upper secon-
dary school are to confer general eligibility for higher educa-
tion.

In the mid-1970's, only about 70 per cent of pupils went on from
compulsory school to upper secondary school. Today practically
all youngsters apply for npper secondary school, and the great
majority are admitted. There are, however, a number of distinct
patterns where the educational choice is concerned. Children of
manual workers and junior salaried employees tend far more often
than children of senior executives to opt for vocational program-
mes, and the respective choices of girls and boys comply with
sexual stereotypes.

Higher education

Higher education was reformed in 1968. The next reform, in 1977,
created a uniform system of higher education.

All post-secondary education in Sweden was brought within the
higher education system, and given uniform, overriding objec-
tives, a single planning syste= and a national system of manage-
ment. Wider admissions to higher education, regionalisation, the
creation of general study programmes and self-contained courses,
distance teaching etc. have opened up universities to other
strata of the population than those traditionally recruited.
Adults above 25 years of age are in majority in many study
programmes and most separate courses in higher education (see
Abrahamsson, 1986 and 1989).

Adult education

Adult education in SWeden occupies a strong position by interna-
tional standards. More than 50 per cent of the national adult
popultion take part in some form or other of adult education in
the course of a year.

The figure below illustrates the Swedish educational system.
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1.5 Provision of adult education and learning

1.5.1. Goals of adult education

All adult education organised or subsidised by the State, whether
credential or non-credential, is subject to goals of educational
policy defined by the Riksdag.

Adult education, then, has the following aims:

1. To bridge the education gaps and in this way promote
greater equality and social justice.

2. To increase the ability of adults to understand,
critically appraise and take part in cultural, social
and political life and in this way contribute towards
the development of a democratic society.

3. To train adults for various duties, to contribute
towards the transformation of working life and to help
achieve full employment, in this way promoting
development and progress in society.

4. To cater to individual adult preferences with respect
to wider opportunities of study and education, and to
give them an opportunity of supplementing the education
received in their formative years.

In principle, adult education is open to all adults and to groups
spontaneously turning to it, either as a means of improving their
general knowledge of one or more fields or because they find it
necessary to improve their competence in the community or at
work. These studies are often of a wide-ranging, basic character,
and above all they provide persons whose youth education was
brief and insufficient with an opportunity of raising their
general level of knowledge.

1.5.2 Different forms of adult education

The traditionally strong position of adult education is partly
connected with the large number of mandators. Study circles, for
example, are organised by eleven adult education associations
whose members include all the leading popular movements. The folk
high schools have more than fifty different mandators.

These many different mandators operate independently of each
other, and so there are very good prospects of the total mass of
activities corresponding to the many different needs existing
among adults. The numerous mandators, as well as their affilia-
tions to popular movements, also provide opportunities for wide-
ranging involvement and for widespread, active recruitment.

Ever since the 1960's, the Swedish authorities have actively
supported various forms of adult education, the aim being to
bridge educational gaps and provide opportunities for current
education. Adult education, just like youth education, has to be
organised in such a way as to be generally available to all
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comers, which means that special resources have to be earmarked
for the educationally disadvartaged. The union organisations of
manual and salaried workers, LO and TCO, have played an active
part in spurring social reform.

Adult education is a manifold concept. One possible basis of
classification is the distinction between formal or credential
adult education, popular education and personnel education. A
fourth type, including elements of both credential and personnel
education; is labour market training or employment training.

Trade
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Figure 2. The provision of adult caucation opportunities in
Sweden (not adapted to the proportion of the
volume of different forms of adult edtK:ation).

Formal adult education

Formal adult education comprises basic education fo .dults
(grundvux), which is operated by means of authorities with State
grants, and municipal adult education (komvux). This type of
education can also be taken to include basic Swedish language
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instruction for immigrants. Formal adult education is above all
aimed at giving adults a chance of making up for deficiencies in
their previous schooling and of qualifying for further studies,
for vocational education or for employment.

Popular adult education

Popular adult educational activities, comprising studies at folk
high schools or under the aegis of adult educational associa-
tion5, are partly State-subsidised. To qualify for subsidies, the
education has to meet certain general conditions, but otherwise
the mandators are at complete liberty to decide the emphases and
content of educational activities for themselves.

The abundant variety and generous availability of popular educa-
tion also make it possible to reach those who would otherwise not
go in for educational activities. Popular education has the
declared objective of developing basic democratic values in
society. This education confers knowledge and skills, but perhaps
its main importance lies in strengthening the self-confidence of
the participants, increasing their understanding and respect for
other people's opinions and in this way contributing towards the
democratisation of society.

Labour market training

Sweden has a very active labour market policy, aimed at sustain-
ing full employment. Labour market training is an important
measure for the prevention and solution of unemployment problems.
Mostly it takes the form of specially organised vocational
training, but it can also make use of the regular educational
system.

In-service training and staff development

Personnel education or in-service training, in the present
context, can be defined as the education which concerns employees
and is organised on the employer's terms and at his expense in
companies and national and local authorities. Decisions relating
to personnel education, then, are made by the employer, but the
trade unions are able to exert various degrees of influence.
Swed(n. does not have any legislation governing entitlement to or
influence on personnel education, but agreements on the subject
have begun to develop between the labour market parties.

There is no comprehensive information available concerning all
personnel education in Sweden, and there are great gaps in our
knowledge regarding the scope of different educational influence.

Labour force sample surveys (AKU) are regularly undertaken in
Sweden by Statistics Sweden (SCB), which is a national authority
for the compilation of statistics. According to an AKU survey
report in 1987, more than one million persons or just over 25 per
cent of the employed population took part in some form of person-
nel education during the first half of that year.
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There are great differences between categories of employees. In
terms of union membership, 20 per cent of LO members, 38 per cent
of TCO members and 48 per cent of SACO members (SACO being the
national organisation of graduate employees) were involved in
personnel education. This imbalance becomes even more pronounced
if we take into account the duration of education. The already
well-educated receive twice as much personnel education as
others. The average per member and year in this respect is 2.3
days for /0 members, 4.3 days for TCO members and 6 days for SACO
members. A summary of a recent study by Statistics Sweden on
volume and participation of in-service training in Sweden is
presented in the appendix.

1.6 Adult education in Sweden - some main characteristics

The purpose of this introduction has been to present some of the
Ideological principles of Swedish adult education, with special
emphasis on a labour-market perspective and on a general dis-
tribution of the organisation and content of adult education in
Sweden.

There are of course several other possible ways of describing
Swedish adult education to an international audience. One way is
that of referring solely to the good intentions and the overrid-
ing objectives. Another is to describe as exhaustively as pos-
sible the goals, content and participants of the various forms
of education. In this connection, however, it may be appropriate
to try and summarise some of the main institutional conditions
governing adult education in Sweden.

There are three important, basic conditions which have to be met
in order for gainfully employed adults to be able to engage in
educational activity of more than a recreational nature. There
must be an adequate range of educational opportunities, the
individual must be able to finance his or her educational ac-
tivity, and there must be some form of guarantee concerning
leave of absence from work.

The State in Sweden has assumed responsibility for all three of
these fields and has tried, by various means, to establish the
necessary preconditions of adult educational activities.

i) Adult Education in all Municipalities

All citizens, regardless of residential locality and social
status, have - at least from a formal sense - equal access to
adult education. The creation of municipal and national adult
education - a parallel organisation to youth education - gives
adults an opportunity of acquiring the same competence and formal
qualifications as are conferred by youth education. The direct
support given by the State to popular education, in the form of
extensive subsidies for both study circle activities and folk
high schools, has given popular education an internationally
unique position.

Both formal (credential) and popular education have, as a result
of public support, been established throughout the country. State
subsidies; also make it possible for education to be provided at
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very little charge or none at all. The broad geographical dis-
tribution of learning opportunities, does not imply, however,
that traditional obstacles to adult learning, such as lacking
self-confidence, restrictions of study-assistance, cross-pressure
of different social expectations of adults etc do not operate in
Sweden.

ii) Broad Provision of Study assistance

Sweden has opted for a separate system of educational leave of
absense and various social and financial benefits for students.
Thus at all educational levels the individual first applies for
an educational programme and is then able, through the study
assistance schemes, to obtain coverage of nersonal expenses.
"Study Assistance"(studiemedel), consisting of a small grant and
a larger loan, is something to which all members of the community
are entitled. For gainfully employed adults, in addition, there
is special adult study assistance, which is partly income-related
and is intended to make up for loss of earnings. This latter
benefit is applied for on a benefit basis and priority is given
to the educationally disadvantaged. Participants in labour market
education programmes are entitled to a special educational grant
(utbildningsbidrag), that not has to be repaid.

This ability to finance studies by means of separate social
benefits gives the individual a rather free choice of educational
form and speciality.

iii) Law of Educational Leave of Absense

The Swedish legislation, guaranteeing entitlement to educational
leave, underlines individual liberty in the educational situa-
tion. Thus all gainfully employed persons are entitled by law to
educational leave, without any restriction as regards its dura-
tion or the choice of studies. The employers cannot reject such
an application, but he has the right to postpon the studies for
six months at most.

iv) Studies as Part of the Renewal of Working Life

Adult studies and learning also occupy a prominent position in
the reform of working life. The Shop Stewards Act, the Co-deter-
mination Act and various collective agreements entitle trade
union representatives to devote time to studies during paid
working hours. Just as labour market policy is vitally important
to adult ducation, questions concerning job content and control
of workin, life, as veil as the working environment, have a
crucial bearing on learning interests and further educational
activities.

Workplace training in the form of personnel education is in fact
the sector of Swedish education which has grown most rapidly in
recent years. Working life as a setting for educational activi-
ties and learning is expected to expand further in the future,
partly as a result of the greater emphasis being put by employers
on competent development and learning organisations instead of
conventional courses and in-built education programmes.
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v) Adult Education an Expression of General Welfare Policy

Finally, adult education can be viewed as an important element of
general welfare policy. A high level of knowledge and education
benefits both the individual and society. Opportunities for adult
studies and the free acquisition of knowledge must be open to all
members of the conu,-,mity. High education standards of the labour
force can be regarded as a basis for the full-employment policy.
Provision of day-care opportunities, social support and an
efficient public transportation are other conditions for a broad
participation in adult learning.

In the following pages, more detailed accounts will be given of
educational opportunities, educational finance and education
leave.
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SECTION II

THE NATURE, CAPACITY AND UTILISATION OF ARRANGEMENTS FOR FURTHER
EDUCATION AND TRAINING OF THE LABOUR FORCE

2.1 Some comparative points of departure

Any comparative study of educational systems in different coun-
tries is bound to involve great problems of method. Where adult
education and learning are concerned, the situation is even more
complicated than with comparisons of youth education, because
more often than not we are here faced with institutionally
divided activities occupying the point of intersection between
various powerful interests, such as state, market and popular
movements.

A systematic checklist of variables relevant to case studies is a
necessary but insufficient precondition of comparisons being
feasible between different countries. One problem, however, is
that terms can have different meanings in different countries,
added to which there are great international differences concern-
ing the way in which statisacs and other experience relating to
adult education are collected and recorded.

Some conceptual clarifications are necessary to facilitate an
international understanding of the Swedish context. Certain
concepts of Swedish adult education have to be translated in-
directly, because of a lack of corresponding terms in English.
One example is the Swedish folkhogskola above translated as Folk
High School. The Swedish folk high school, it should be emphasi-
sed, is a residential college for adults, and is not to be
confused with the American High School. Another concept is the
Swedish word folkbildnizig, which refers to study circles and
folk high schools. It is a form of adult education oriented
towards collective knowledge ideals of popular movements. Educa-
tional initiatives by the trade unions are the most common
examples of a collective oriented adult education in a working
life context.

The traditional dichotomy and tension between education and
training is also found in the Swedish discussion, but mainly
reflected through the terms bildninq and utbildninq. Bildning is
related to the German word bildunq, but there is no corresponding
single term in English. Liberal education, cultivation and
education will come close to the Swedish concept. Thus' the
English word education is broader than the Swedish word utbildn-
ing. There is also a Swedish word for training, namely trailing,
which mostly is used for the development of very spe'ific skills.

Behind these conceptual clarifications are a number of epis-
temological questions on what kind of education, knowledge and
skill that should be provided at the work place as well as how
the knowledge setting could be described from a more theore-
tical point of view. Such analyses are indeed relevant for the
further development of policies of recurrent education and ideas
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on learning enterprises. Unfortunately, this challenge has not
been possible to be realised within the context of this study.

Another restriction is that these ideas and concepts exist in
different cultural settings. Behind each single figure or statis-
tical diagram, there are several structural, economical and
cultural factors that must be taken into consideration in cross-
national comparisons. What lessons could be learned from studies
on the educational systems of other countries or visits to them
in order to learn more about the way they work? The recently
published Encyclopaedia of Comparative Education (Postlethwaite,
ed., 1988) gives many perspectives on these issues showing that a
comparative mission can never result in simple yes-no answers.

In 1900 Sir Michael Sadler wrote an article on: "How far can we
learn anything of practical value from the study of foreign
systems of education?" after a study visit to Germany. His
conclusion was that one learned more about perspectives and
values, but not specific methods. In a more modern comparative
approach it is necessary to develop some educational indicators
to describe and compare the phenomenon which is to be studied.

2.2 In search for adult education indicators

The notion of a learning enterprise (LE) tends to be a rather
vague concept in comparative studies. In this context, a learning
enterprise is an institution or organisation that promotes :

a) A work setting, where the competence and skill of the
employees are important production factors

b) A work setting, where the opportunities to learn and develop
through adult education are widely spread among the employees and
last, but not least

c) A work setting, where the job-construction and the design of
production organisation give the employees good options of on-
the-job learning and skill-formation.

Thus, there is no contradiction between the support of an adult
education model and the development of a learning enterprise. On
the contrary, many examples show that the implementation of
learning organisations requires a high level of education among
the employees. In order to be an active partner in the work-
learning process, basic skills and social competence are
necessities. In addition to that, the employee has to have his or
her own core of occupational knowledge and skill.

The Swedish Work Environment Fund has recently evaluated a
comprensive development programme on new technology, working life
and management. Forty different companies and administrative
authorities contributed with their own development activities.
The book Towards a Learning Organization presents an overview of
how training programmes interacted with organ'lational changes
within the context of learning enterprises.

This study raises the need of a discussion on how should we
develop criteria and methods to illuminate and assess the LE. Do

32



32

we mainly describe the volume and structure of the formal adult
education system or do we want to draw a map of the educational
opportunities at the workplace provided by the employers? Is LE
primarily an organisational perspective focussing on job-related
learning settings? Which are the underlying ideas of a learning
enterprise? To what extent is the need for skill development and
up-grading of competence supplemented with a corporate socialisa-
tion aiming at an increasing personal identification with the
general purpose and goals of the enterprise? A further analysis
of the manifest and latent functions of in-service training and
staff-development programmes might shed light on these questions.

What is the division of learning benefits, costs and respon-
siblity between skill formation and on-the-job learning, internal
education programmes and the employees participation in external
adult education? And what role does the increased level of
customised adult education play in this context? Different
definitions of LE also imply various assessment criteria and
methods of evaluation. In the long run, it is tb,. challenge of
developing more permanent indicators of performance.
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Figure 3. Adult learning at the workplace
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A special problem lies in the conditions of a comparison of the
size of the LE between two or more occasions. Two Swedish cases
might illustrate this problem. The first is the comparison of the
growth rate of employers-sponsored programmes between 1986 and
1987. There are at least four different ways of assessing the
growth rate of LE between the two years.

The first criterion is the difference in the proportion of the
labour force taking part in employers-sponsored programmes. The
second criterion refers to the growth rate,i.e. the increase of
participation between 1986 and 1987. The third method of assess-
ment looks at the average length of courses, while the fourth
approach takes average course-days into consideration. In one of
these cases, the result will also be a decline of in-service
training. Thus, it is a crucial question to define and chose
methods of assessment.

The second example concerns the general growth of the Swedish
system of adult education the last two decades and the balance
between general adult education and employers' sponsored program-
mes. One way of illustrating this development is to point at the
level of governmental funding and compare it with corporate
investments. Another method is to compare the volume of the
system by describing the number of individuals and parti-
cipants in different forms of adult education. Looking at a
period from the early 70s to the late 80s, it is apparent that
there has not been a linear and progressive growth of Swedish
adult education.

The public funded adult education expanded best during situations
of free and automatic resource-allocation. Municipal adult
education had its peak in the mid-80s, while study circles were
at the highest level in the mid-70s. After a strong decline in
the beginning of the 80s, partly due to a changed system of
resource allocation, study circles are now expanding again. The
level of longer course at folk high schools have been rather
stable the last decade, but there has been a tremendous growth in
shorter courses. Adult basic education have expanded from 5.881
participants in 1980 to 22.150 during the fiscal year 1987/88.

The volume and profile of labour market education usually reflect
the demand and supply situation on the labour market. It has had
a very strong expansion from the beginning of the sixties (from
10.000 participants annually) to it reached its peak in the late
70s (with 50.000 participants annually) and it has now stabilised
at a lower level. In-service training and corporate classrooms
are the most expanding parts of Swedish adult education. Dif-
ferent methods of assessment in various studies make it difficult
with comparisons over time. Some empirical data indicate that the
provision of in-service training varies according to the economic
situation on the labour market. Using data from the AKU-study
there is some evidence from a strong growth during the 80s.

Other sources point at a relatively high level of in-service
training during some years in the 70s. It would be interesting to
test the hypothesis of a complementarity between public and
private investments in education and training for the work force
the last two decades. To be more explicit: are labour market
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tr.ining programmes increasing and employers' programmes decrea-
sing during so called bad times and retrenchment?

Today one of four or around 25% takes part in adult education
provided by the employers. Even though, the methods of assessment
differ there is a very strong increase. The same goes for cus-
tomised adult education programmes. Both these trends signify a
stronger market-orientation towards the beginning of the 90s.
Looking back over a period of two decades, it is obvious, that
Sweden like many other Western countries already has passed the
breaking point where employers' educational investments exceed
the public expenditures.

If we focus on the provision of adult learning opportunities as
well as the access to these educational opportunities, we have to
describe both the institutional pattern and the composition and
change of the (adult) student population at different levels.
Starting with this ambition, the following questions might be
relevant to answer for different countries:

a) How do we define the level of education of the labour
force? What is the percentage of individuals with a back-
ground of higher education in the labour force today and
what projections can be made for the forthcoming two deca-
des? (In Sweden it was 15% in 1986 and might be 21% the
year 2010).

And what is the relative proportion of employees, who have
less than nine years of formal schooling (In Sweden it was
23% in 1986 and will be about 4% in 2010).

b) Which are the most important indicators for an educa-
tional elevation in society? The length of the educational
main stream for young people? The upgrading of employees at
the workplace or the transition to higher education? What is
the transition rate from upper secondary schools to higher
education in different countries and what projections can be
made for the coming two decades? (In Sweden the transition
rate varies between 21% and 33% depending on assessment
criteria).

c) How can we assess the organisational response to an
increasing demand of adult education? What balance should be
aimed at for a broad general provision of various programmes
on the one hand and more earmarked strategies to fulfil the
needs of special groups and interests on the other? To what
extent can the individual move between different learning
settings without being caught by too many obstacles and
formal restrictions? What is the inflow of adult students
from alternative access channels to different programmes and
courses in higher education?

What is happening on the workplace and the notion of "cor-
porate classrooms?" To what extent can prior learning of a
non-formal character be recognised in the formal system?
What indicators could be used to classify different learning
settings (part-time, credit or non-credit, degree-subcourse
or single unit, classroom or workplace, computerised,
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distance, lectures, pymject and group work and self-studies
etc.).

d) What is the relative proportion of "priority groups" in
formal and non-formal adult education in comparison to the
population as a whole (women, immigrants/ethnic minorities,
disabled, adults with short formal education, etc.) Also,
which objectives should be set for the next century?

e) Which are the different forms of financial study assis-
tance for adults? How is leave of absence for purposes of
studying guaranteed in different countries?

2.3 Basic statistics

Statistics Sweden (SCB) and the National Board of 2ducation have
jointly attempted to chart the total volume of regional distribu-
tion of adult education in 1986. Some tables from the extensive
material thus compiled will be presented here.

Percentages and other figures in the tables cannot automatically
be aggregated. There is likely to be a certain overlap, with
people involved in more than one form of education during a
single year. This is particularly true of the two largest forms
of education, viz the study circle and personnel education, which
dominate adult education and each involve 27 or 28 per cent of
the population annually. Both types provide relatively short-term
educational programmes. A study circle usually comprises 25-30
study hours, plus homework. Personnel education, on average, was
conducted for 6 days or about 50 hours. The following chart shows
the relative sizes of the different forms of adult education, in
terms of the number of persons studying during a single year.

Volume of adult education in 1986 (1987). Number of
persons (1,000) for various types of education.

Study
circles

1.500

4
Personnel

1 2
education

1.453
(237)

219

Type of education

1 Folk high school
(short-cycle)

2, Komvux

3 Single course

4 AMU-centre
EMI cm

3 4 5 6 5 Grundvux

69 20 6 Folk high school
44 15 (long-term)

Figure 4. Volume and organizational profile of Swedish
adult education (Source SCB 1988)
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Figure 5. Participation rate and sex background
(Source SCB 1988)

Adult education in Sweden is widely distributed at regional and
local levels. Here again, as can be seen from the maps below,
there are great regional variations as regards different types of
adult education, study circles, grundvux and komvux are available
in practically every municipality, whereas folk high schools,
employment training and higher education courses involve travell-
ing within the county.

Distance teaching is another educational alternative now being
developed in Sweden. In addition to national distance teaching at
upper secondary level, there are joint arrangements by univer-
sities and folk high schools, as well as courses run by Educa-
tional Broadcasting. In fact, arounzi 10% of the separate and
short-cycle courses in higher education are provided as distance
education. Some initiatives have also been taken in using dis-
tance education for further training of various professional
groups in science and the social sector.
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Formal adult education 1986 (-87)
325,000 approx

County breakdown
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Single course (post- secondary)
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Non-for -nal adult education 1986 (-87)
3 million approx

County breakdown
Folk high school (short-cycle)
Study circles Personnel education
AMU (employment training) centre
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Figure 6. Regional distribution of different forms of
adult education (Source SCB 1988)
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Describing the volume of adult education in different countries
is no simple task. What is expressed, for example, by the Swedish
volumetric figure of more than 50% taking part in some form of
organised studies during a given year? One cannot simply work out
the number of individuals per type of educational activity,
because one and the same individual can take part in several
kinds of educational activity during one and the same year.

Another important factor is the duration of studies. If, for
example, one were to ask adults whether they spent at least
between one and three hours last year learning something new, one
would presumably obtain quite high, but still uninteresting
quantifications of educational activities. It is quite misleading
to try and convert study circle participation into some form of
full-time or whole-year equivalents.

From a comparative view it would, however, be exciting to find
out how large a proportion of working hours is devoted to person-
nel education and personnel development. Certain estimates in
Sweden suggest that 2-3 per cent of working time is devoted to
education and development, though with a very great deal of
variation between different industries, and between different
occupational educational groups.

It may be even more interesting to try to describe the scope and
direction of studies needed in order for the individual to be
able to move from one level of competence to another. To be more
specific: what proportion of the " educational active" adults in
the labour force will up-grade their formal competence accordning
to accepted standards of educational qualifications?

This problem also involves the question of the importance which
should be attached to the life and work experience possessed by
adults and the extent to which knowledge thus acquired can take
the place of formal training and theoretical schooling; this is
something which will be increasingly required in the knowledge-
intensive society.

Financial support to adult education

Another troublesome volumetric concept is that of expenditure on
adult education. In Sweden, the cost of general adult education
accounts for roughly 10 per cent of the budget of the Ministry of
Education, but at the same time we know that the estimatee, cost
of personnel education under private and public auspices greatly
exceeds this amount.
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The following table shows State Grants to adult education and
educational finance in the 1989/90 fiscal year.

Purpose MSEK

Municipal adult education 1,211.6
National schools for adults 28.3
Adult education, associations 1,191.8
Swedish language instruction for immigrants 331.7
Folk High School 564.9
Central course activities 39.4
Escort interpreter training 4.1
Adult study assistance 1,245.0
Hourly compensation 132.7
Labour market training
(training allowances included)

5,400.0

Total 10,149.5

A further MSEK 2,000 or so are spent on study assistance, a great
deal of which goes to adult students. In addition to these costs
it is necessary to add investments from municipalities and county
councils. Unfortunately, there is no overall picture available of
these costs.

Furthermore, there are no accurate statistics of costs of
employer-sponsered educational programmes, but the following
chart shows figures, which have been presented by LO.

Estimated costs for in-service training and state financed adult
education.

ESTIMATED COST OF PERSONNEL TRAINING AND STATE
FINANCED ADULT EDUCATION, 1987

Skr, billions
25

20

15

10

5

0

PERSONNEL LABOUR MARKET TRAINING
TRAINING (AMU) & ADULT EDUCATION

ADULT EDU-
CATION

Source: Statistics Sweden and LO

Figure 7. Comparison between public expenditure and employers'
investment for adult education and learning
(billion SEK).
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The costs fo: in-service training are estimated to 200 SEK per
education hour. The costs for adult education and labour market
training includes only state expences.

2.4 Formal adult education

2.4.1 Municipal and national education for adults.

Municipal education for adults includes basic education for
adults (grundvux), municipal adult education (komvux) and adult
education for the intellectually handicapped (sarvux). Komvux is
supplemented by national schools for adults (SSV), which provide
distant teaching. The State grant for all these activities totals
some MSEK 1,240 for the 1989/90 fiscal year.

2.4.2 Adult basic education (Grundvux)

Ever since 1977 it has been the duty of every municipality in
Sweden to organise grundvux commensurate with actual needs. This
education is intended for persons who lack the basic skills of
reading, writing or arithmetic. Roughly half the participants are
immigrants.

Grundvux participants normally study half time or less, i.e. 15
hours per week. They receive an hourly payment. This hourly
compensation takes the form of loss of earnings compensation for
those who take time off from work in order to study, or else a
small incentive payment for persons who are not gainfully
employed.

There are at present some 24,000 participants, roughly half of
them women.

2.4.3 Municipal adult education (Komvux)

Komvux has existed since 1968. it offers adults education leading
to formal qualifications in individual subjects or to the e-
quivalent of a complete cohapulsory school or upper secondary
school leaving certificate. Komvux also includes vocational
education, corresponding to the vocational programmes of upper
secondary school, and in addition it includes certain vocational
courses which are not available in the youth sector. Komvux is
available in practically every municipality in Sweden, but the
smaller municipalities offer only very limited selection of
courses.

Komvux confers knowledge and skills equally those conferred by
youth education, but it has its own syllabi, and an effort is
made to adjust these to suit adult students. The volume of
teaching is reduced compared with youth education. The subject-
course system makes for great flexibility and gives students an
extensive choice of subjects and subject combinations. Studies
can be pursued on a full-time, part-time or leisure-time basis,
students can take one or more subjects and they can pursue
intensive studies in one subject or else parallel studies of
several.
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These studies lead to credential leaving certificates. There are
no special admission requirements; students are admitted as far
as there are places available, and they decide for themselves
whether they are able to keep up with the courses. The number or
participants in the course of a half-year total some 310,000.
More than 60% of them are women.

2.4.4 Distance education

As a supplement to municipal adult education there are two
national schools for adults(SSV).These SSV schools follow the
same curriculum as komvux, but instruction is partly or entirely
by correspondence. Both schools run full-scale correspondence
courses. Participants are recruited from all over the country and
the schools cater above all for students who live in rural areas,
have irregular working hours or suffer from a disability which
makes it difficult for them to get to a municipal school. The SSV
schools are also specially responsible for uncommon subjects and
courses, and for vocational training programmes for out-of-the-
way occupations or for new branches of enterprise and activity.

The number of students in the course of a school year totals
roughly 14,000.

2.4.5 Adult education for functionally handicapped adults
(Sarvux)

Sarvux became a county council responsibility in 1988. This
education is for adults who, being intellectually handicapped,
are unable to take part in grundvux and komvux. Sarvux corre-
sponds to the education provided in special compulsory schools
for intellectually handicapped children.

The various forms of municipal and national adult education come
under a special Adult Education Act (1984:1118).

2.5. Popular adult education

2.5.1 Folk high school

Folk high schools or residential colleges for adults are Sweden's
oldest form of adult education. The first of these schools were
founded as long ago as 1868, as a means of providing a landed
agrarian class with the education it needed in order to discharge
various public responsibilities. By the end of the 19th century
these schools were receiving State grants, and this today is
their principal source of income.

There are 126 folk high schools in Sweden. About half of them are
run by mass movements, such as the labour movement, the temper-
ance movement and various free church denominations. The others
are operated by municipalities and county councils. In all cases,
the bulk of expenditure is covered by State grants. Running
grants to folk high schools for the 1989/90 fiscal year total was
MSEK 565.

Folk high schools enjoy extensive powers of self-determination as
regards the direction and content of tuition. They organise long-
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term courses which can last for several terms and also short-
cycle courses lasting for a few days or weeks. Every school has
to organise at least ons long-term course of general studies in
order to qualify for a State grant.

Many schools organise courses in a particular subject field, e.g.
art, drama, music, languages, immigrant studies, Third World
affairs or youth leadership. Certain folk high school courses
confer eligibility for post-secondary education.

Together with other popular education mandators the folk high
schools organise short-cycle courses, often at weekends.

Folk high school activities are mainly governed by a Government
Ordinance, the Folk High School ordinance (1977:551). The folk
high schools choose their own teaching staff and set their own
qualifica'zions. There is, however, a national training programme
for folk high school teachers.

Candidates for folk high school must be at least 18 years old and
must have completed compulsory schooling or its equivalent. Folk
high school is often organised on a residential basis, with the
students both living and taking their meals in school. Tuition is
free of charge but the students pay for their own board and
lodging. State study assistance can be payable.

Folk high schools have about 18 000 students on long-term courses
and some 240 000 taking short-cycle courses every year. The long-
term courses attract almost twice as many women as men, whereas
women make up roughly one-third of the participants on shorter
courses. Most participants are between 19 and 29 years old.

2.5.2 Study circle activities of the adult education associa-
tions

Sweden has a number of nationwide adult education associations
whose activities above all comprise study circles, though they
also engage in cultural activities. There are 11 adult education
associations which qualify for State grants. The largest of them
is the Workers' Educational Association (ABF), which accounts for
one-third of all activities. ABF belongs to the labour movement,
and other adult education associations are also affiliated to
political or trade-union movements or to popular movements, such
as the free churches or the temperance movement. This link with
the popular movements is based on the adult education associa-
tions standing for the same ideas as the popular movements, added
to which the adult education associations play an important part
in the training of members and officials and also in the or-
ganisation of studies relating to topics of prime concern to the
popular movements.
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Study circles are organised in a very large number of subject
fields. Altogether in 1985/86 there were some 290,000 study
circles, covering the following fields:

Art, music and drama 36%
Social science/information 18%
Languages 15%
Behavioural sciences/humanities 9%
Mathematics/science 7%
Medicine, health care 3%
Technology 3%
Business economics 2%
Other subjects 7%

A very large proportion of Sweden's adult population takes part
in study circles, viz 27-28 per cent or more than a quarter of
the adult population every year. The number of participants per
annum totals roughly 2.5 million, the reason being that many
people belong to more than one circle. Nearly 60 per cent of the
participants are women. The age structure is relatively even, the
largest participation rate being in the 24-45 stratum. There are
no special qualifications for joining a study circle. Some
circles are free of charge, but for the majority a fee is pay-
able. Persons taking part in a study circle during working hours
can apply for a special form of State short-term study assis-
tance to cover their loss of earnings.

Study circle activities are distributed relative evenly through-
out the country.

State grants for the 1988/89 fiscal year total some MSEK 1,120.

In addition to circle activities, State grants are also paid to
the adult education association for cultural activities in
voluntary organisations and for outreach activities. This latter
grant enables the adult education associations to train special
activation officers who visit people in their homes to tell them
about and recruit them for educational activities.

These activities come under a Government Ordinance (1981:518)
concerning State grants for study circles etc.

2.6 Labour market training

Labour market training, or employment training, is an important
part of Sweden's active labour market policy. This form of
education was created in the 1950s, but it developed mainly
during the 1960s and 1970s. During that period some 100 training
centres were built up in various parts of the country.

The purpose of labour market training is, through rapid and
flexible educational influence, to adapt the qualifications of
jobseekers to actual labour demand. This training provides a form
of support for persons at a disadvantage in the labour market,
while at the same time making it easier for employment offices to
fill vacancies. Labour market training often takes the form of
bottleneck training, ie. training programmes for key areas where
there is a shortage of skilled labour.
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Some labour market training takes the form of support given to
employers for the training of employees. This also gives the
Employment Service an opportunity of referring replacements for
the person who is being retrained or in some other way obtaii _ng
a quid pro quo from the individual company for the training grant
repaid.

Most training takes the form of special courses at the employment
training (AMU) centres. Until 1986 these AMU programmes were
administered jointly by the National Board of Education and the
National Labour Market Board (AMS). AMS decided the scope and
quality of training and its facilities, while the NBE was respon-
sible for curriculums and day-to-day operation and personnel.
These activities were funded entirely by means of State grants.

Employment training was re-organised in 1986 and a special
authority, the National Employment Training Board, set up to take
charge of it. AMU is conducted on a commercial basis; training is
purchased and sold, mainly to the labour market authorities. The
Board comprises a central directorate and 24 county employment
training commissions, which in turn are responsible for upwards
of 100 training units. Both the central and local commissions
include representatives of the labour market parties. There are
also reference groups for the various sectors in which training
Is organised. These groups comprise representatives of unions and
enterprise.

Altogether during the 1987/88 fiscal year, the AMU organisation
provided 1,275 million course weeks, 1.25 million of which were
commissioned by the National Labour Market Administration. Nearly
half the training fields focus on industry. Other major fields
are administration, office skills and services, mainly catering.

Most of these training programmes are foundation courses for a
particular occupation. There are no formal admission require-
ments. Generally the participants have an opportunity of making
good any gaps in their theoretical qualifications in the course
of their vocational studies. There is a high level of curricular
flexibility. Students are admitted successively, and they join
continuous study programmes either individually or in small
groups. An individual plan of studies is drawn up in consultation
with each participant.

Employment trainees qualify for financial benefits which are
geared to unemployment insurance and thus related to previous
earnings.

During the 1980s some 100,000 individuals annually, corresponding
to roughly 2 or 3 per cent of the labour force, have received
education and training through the labour market authorities.

2.7 Adult education organised by public and private employers

2.7.1 State training schemes

Many national authorities provide basic specialised training as
well as subsequent and further training for their employees. In-
house training is extensive and is conducted in many different
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forms, eg. daytime classes, residential courses and correspon-
dence studies. The Post Office, The National Telecommunications
Administration, the Swedish State Railways, The National Police
Board and the defence establishment are among the national
government workplaces offering a wide range of in-house training.

The National Telecommunications Administration, for example, has
its own education unit, Televerket Utbildning, which develops,
conducts And follows up training and education for Administration
employees. The overriding objective here is to provide in-house
training specific to the Administration. Every employee devotes,
on average, 7 days a year to some form of training or education.
Training expenditure totals some MSEK 630 per annum.

The Swedish
State-owned
of in-house
the special
tion simply
trainees, e

State Railways (SJ), as the name implies, are a
utility. SJ has by tradition maintained a wide range
training, on account of the specific competence and
duties which its activities involve. General educa-
does not provide the vocational training required by
.g. motormen, guards and signalmen.

SJ's basic training follows on from compulsory school, but most
of the employees recruited for in-house training today have upper
secondary school qualifications, frequently in technical sub-
jects.

At central level SJ provides roughly 20,00 training days annually
and approximately the same amount of training is provided at
regional level through regional personnel offices. The education-
al budget for 1988 balanced at MSEK 270, which was 2 1/2-3 per
cent of the total SJ budget. All training and education take
place during paid working hours.

The Post Office has the task of delivering letters, parcels and
payments from everybody to everybody and of providing a banking
alternative, above all for the general public. In common with
other State utilities, the Post Office has a long tradition of
in-house personnel training. In connection with a re-organisation
recently, a long-term personnel development strategy was adopted
and presented. The Post Office is investing some MSEY. 300 per
annum or 190,000 training hours in its personnel development.
Basically all employees are receiving some form of vocational
training on the job, followed by continuous development.

The national government service has a special personnel training
agency, the National Institute for Civil Service Training and
Development (SIPU), which is a central service authority for the
development of competence within national government activities.
This training is operated on a commercial basis, and is mostly
financed by means of direct charges. SIPU's budget for 1987/88
totalled MSEK 69.3, of which MSEK 7.2 took the form of a State
grant, MSEK 8.0 was derived from Government assignment and MSEK
54.1 referred to assignments from other national authorities. The
national government sector has a personnel strength of some
420,000. During the spring of 1987, there were 161,000 or 38 per
cent taking part in some form of educational activity.
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2.7.2. Education within county councils and municipalities

The main responsibility for the caring and service sector in
Sweden is vested in municipalities and county councils. Through
the education system, the State is responsible for basic voca-
tional education for caring and social services, but not for
direct personnel training. The latter, however, can be provided
within the regular education system, in the form of commissioned
education or through an employee taking part in education
oraanised by the community during working time paid for by the
employer.

County councils and municipalities, then, are responsible for the
subsequent and further training of large groups of personnel. The
various county councils are affiliated to the Federation of
County Councils and the municipalities to the Swedish Association
of Local Authorities. Both organisations provide a certain amount
of central training, above all in the form of leadership training
and management development. Otherwise the different county
councils and municipalities themselves are responsible for
training their own personnel.

The county councils are also the mandators of municipal higher
education, which trains personnel for health and medical ser-
vices. Certain folk high schools come under county council or
municipal mandatorship.

No comprehensive study has been made of the scope of personnel
education in the caring sector. The county councils have general-
ly delegated training questions to the base units, ie. the
various hospital management districts. These are responsible for
training in technical, medical and ethical matters. At the base
units there are some 400 appointments for directors of studies,
their tasks being to plan and arrange courses and to support the
personnel development activities of the base unit.

In 1985 the Federation of County Councils circulated a question-
naire to all county councils and in this way ascertained that
they were devoting some 10 per cent of their total budget, ie.
about MSEK 400, to educational and cultural purposes. The main
item of educational spending was training for nursing assistants.
This is because most county councils have adopted a resolution of
principle to the effect that nursing assistant qualifications are
also to be the lowest level of training for paramedic appoint-
ments.

The municipalities too make their own personnel training arrange-
ments, and both educational needs and educational inputs can vary
a great deal from one municipality to another. Generally speak-
ing, a great deal is invested in the training of supervisory
staff and management.

The Municipality of Norrkoping, a medium-sized community in
central Sweden, can serve as an example of municipal training
expenditure. In 1989 the municipality will be introducing a new
organisation of 12 sub-municipal authorities, and in this connec-
tion it has conducted or is planning training measures for the
steering groups, for supervisory personnel, elected representa-
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tives, secretarial and clerical staff, school catering personnel,
switchboard operators and trade union officials.

The annual municipal training programme also includes courses in
leadership, information technology, administration and informa-
tion, personnel administration and the working environment. The
various courses are organised as study circles or as short-cycle
courses occupying 10 full or half-days.

In recent years the municipalities, like the county councils,
have experienced a heavy need for personnel training in the
caring sector, pertly because of rising standards of service and
quality in this sector, and also because the personnel situation
is making it necessary to devote active efforts to personnel
developments and personnel welfare. The labour market must be
prepared for a diminishing intake of newly qualified young
persons, which means that more will have to be invested in
established employees. Particularly relevant training fields for
the municipalities are home help services for the care of the
elderly and disabled and child care services.

In the child care sector, the Government Child Care Commission
(1974) referred to the desirability of all personnel receiving 30
hours' in-service training per annum. A survey of the in-service
training situation in fifty municipalities during 1987 showed
that most of them fell short of this level. A new system of State
grants for child care, introduced or 1st January 1988 includes
incentive measures for the encouragement of municipal in-service
training measures.

There are no central recommendations on training where caring
services for the elderly and disabled are concerned. According to
a questionnaire survey of municipalities in 1985, plans for basic
and subsequent training were lacking in 60 per cent of them. SCB
statistics indicate that roughly two-thirds of the total number
of nursing auxiliaries employed in home help services have
received some kind of in-service training in 1986.

The county councils and municipalities have a combined personnel
strength of about 1,240,000. In the spring of 1987, 29 per cent
took part in some form of personnel education.

2.7.3 In-service training and staff development in the private
sector

No comprehensible information is available concerning personnel
education in Sweden, and our knowledge concerning the scope of
different educational inputs is very incomplete. Then again, the
existing qualifications of personnel education are generally
confined to the type of education provided on more a classroom
basis and do not include all the various forms of learning which
occur on the job or through more or less unorganised forms of
training, supervision, job rotation, instruction, study visits
etc.

The AKU surveys referred to previously show that 584,000 men and
526,000 women took part during the first half of 1987 in educa-
tion paid for by their employers; this was 6 per cent up on
1986. In other words, roughly a quarter of all private sector
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employees received some form of training. As can be seen from the
data in the introductory overview, however, this education is
very unevenly distributed. Senior executives received twice as
much education and training as manual workers. These differences
are accentuated if the duration of educational training is also
taken into account.

The number of persons taking part in personnel training is
greater in the public sector than in the private sector.

Personnel training is more widespread in service enterprises and
authorities than in industry. For example, 40 and 38 per cent of
banking and insurance company employees respectively took part in
personnel training, as against 21 per cent in the manufacturing
industry and 11 per cent in the primary industries, agriculture,
forestry and fisheries.

800,000 or 73 per cent of employees receiving personnel education
during the first half of 1987 received training organised by
their own employers. The second-largest group of organisers
comprised "other companies", while educational companies and
consultants did not provide more than 2 per cent of educational
imputs.

The private sector has a total personnel strength of 2,327,000,
of whom 548,000 or 24 per cent took part in personnel training
during the spring of 1987. Total expenditure on personnel train-
ing can only be estimated. Various observers put it at more than
MSEK 20,000.

2.8 Trade union education

2.8.1 A background

The trade unions maintain a large volume of educational activi-
ties, primarily for their elected officials. This training covers
trade union and social affairs, its aim being to enable members
and officials to learn on an individual basis so that, together,
they will be able to defend and improve their rights at work.
Studies must confer knowledge and ideas which will enable the
participants to contribute towards a transformation of society in
keeping with the objectives of the trade union organisation
concerned.

The two main union organisations, the Swedish Trades Union
Confederation (LO) and the Swedish Confederation of Professional
Employees (TCO), collaborate closely with the adult education
associations, viz LO with the Workers' Educational Association
(ABF) and TCO with the Salaried Employees' Educational Associa-
tion (TBV).

The commonest form of education is the study circle, but short-
cycle residential courses are frequently organised at Folk high
schools or at residential training centres owned by the unions
themselves. Local, regional and central educational activities
have been developed into wall-to-wall systems of increasingly
sophisticated education alternating with practical activity in
various trade union capacities.
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In all trade union education, most of the training of individual
officials is financed in such a way that it takes place during
paid working hours, under a special enactment on the status of
union officials. In cases where this Shop Stewards Act is not
applicable, trade union scholarships are awarded. Educational
expenditure is covered by means of a State grant, amounting at
present, (1988/89 fiscal year) to some MSEK 40, and partly out of
union funds.

2.8.2 LO education

LO's aim is to provide basic trade union education for all
members at all workplaces. In addition, union officials need
advanced recurrent training in order to be able to safeguard
union members' interests at work.

LO and its affiliated national federations have a coordinated
system of training courses on two levels: Basic and further
training levels. Basic training is usually provided by the local
union organisation in study circle form or as a short-cycle
course lasting for 1.3 days. Further training usually takes the
form of a central, residential course lasting 1-3 weeks.

In 1987 some 180,000 LO members took part in study circles
arranged by the trade union organisations. Roughly 100,000 took
part in short-cycle courses. Central LO course activities in 1987
involved nearly 7,000 participants, divided between the following
courses:

General further trade union education 1,371
Work environment 823
Company management questions 1,101
Co-determination questions 1,184
International courses 139
Training of officials 306
Training of supervisors 368
SSU (The Social Democratic Youth of Sweden) 161
Information to schools 147
Other courses 1,201

Expenditure on central courses in 1987 totalled some MSEK 53. The
State grant for the 1987/88 fiscal year was MSEK 26,3.

2.8.3 TCO education

At central level, TCO provides training in socio-political and
general trade-union subjects for officials and employees of
affiliated federations and TCO itself. This training takes the
form of residential courses lasting for between 2 and 5 days/one
week, and participants are recruited nationwide.

Central training is organised for four target groups: employees
of organisations within the salaried workers' movement, elected
representatives within these organisations, elected representa-
tives holdi_ng TCO appointments within regional public agencies,
and other categories, eg. teachers of social subjects and student
members.
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During 1988 some 60 courses, varying in duration between 5 weeks
and one day, were organised for these groups, with a total of
some 1,300 participants. The first three groups attend courses
during paid working hours, or else their expenses are met out of
trade union scholarships. Tuition and travel expenses for the
remainder are borne by the TCO.

Educational expenditure for 1989 is estimated at upwards of MSEK
9 and is covered out of TCO funds, State grants, direct charges
and other grants.

In addition to TCO central courses, a variety of courses are
organised by the various TCO-affiliated federations.

2.8.4 SACO/SR education

SACO/SR operates central trade union education in two sectors:
Training of officials at local and central levels, and training
of employees from SACO/SR secretariats and federation secreta-
riats.

This group receives training referring primarily to current
SACO/SR policies and issues.

The training of union officials can be classified as functional
training and includes subjects such as co-determination, pay
talks, security issues, work environment issues and local union
activities.

Central training programmes normally last for 1.5 days. During
1988, upwards of 3,000 union officials received trade union
education through these courses.

Mo3t of the officials receive their trade union education through
their own federations. The total number of trainees per annum
varies between 12,000 and 17,000 officials. The total number of
trained officials is between 15,000 and 20,000 approximately,
which is 5-7 per cent of total membership.

Expenditure on central activities totals MSEK 6 per annum.

2.9 Education enterprises

Sweden has a large number of education enterprises. Several of
these offer not only education but also consulting activities and
information technology services. According to data published in
the journal Ledarskap (no. 1.2 from February 1988) sales by the
100 largest educational enterprises in 1987 totalled MSEK 1,300.
Ledarskap's data, however, do not include educational institutes
providing education for manual workers. The education companies
too are very much concerned with the training of senicr execu-
tives.

In size, education companies vary from those providing more than
300,000 trainingdays annually down to those with upwards of 100
training-days a year.
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About 40 per cent of the courses provided are management train-
ing, in one form or another. The education companies are a
heterogeneous sector, ami a rapidly changing one. The 100 largest
companies listed by Ledarskap expanded in 1987 by 13 per cent,
including 7 per cent volumetrically. Growth, however, is very
unevenly distributed. The fastest-growing companies are those
offering customised in-house courses for management.

The education companies, however, account for a relatively small
share of the total volume of educational activities in enterpri-
se. Various surveys have indicated that only 15-20 per cent of
this volume is proVided by outside educational organisations.

To convey a picture of the market for the education companies, we
have chosen to give a brief description of 3 of the largest ones:
Svenska ManagementGruppen AB, (Swedish ManagementGroup), Sallma
utveckling AB (Sallma development cooperation)and the National
Institute for Corporate Development (SIFU).

The ManagementGroup, which is owned by the Swedish Employers'
Confederation, had 36,900 trainee days in 1987. According to its
own prospectus, Mgruppen combines elements of both traditional
educational methodology and consulting methods. Its courses are
planned in close collaboration with the customer.

Among other things the prospectus includes management and leader-
ship training, training in company management and finance for
small business, production development, sales training, financial
training and personal development.

Most courses last for one or three days, but there are also
longer courses of c,le to five weeks' duration. Mgruppen has three
conference facilities of its own - Skogshem, Wijk and Yxtaholm -
and it publishes its own journal, Utbildningstidningen.

Sallma Utveckling is a member of the Sallma Group, which apart
from the education company also includes companies specialising
in recruitment, marketing questions, advertising, retail develop-
ment etc.

Sallma Utveckling specialises in consultation and education in
the fields of business development, leadership development,
marketing and sales. Salina organised 36,000 trainee days in
1987.

SIFU is a State-owned foundation with the task of improving the
strength and development capacity of small and medium enterpris-
es, mainly by means of in-service training activities.

SIFU's concentrates on the subject fields of technology, econo-
mics and law. Five out of six departments are concerned with
technical in-service and further education, viz Building and
Administration, Heating, Ventilation, Sanitation-Energy-Environ-
ment, Industrial Technology, Electronics and Computer Technology,
Electric Power Technology, and Business Economics.

During 1986/87, SIFU conducted 1,142 educational activities.
There were 16,500 participants in open activities, 40 per cent of
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them from medium and small businesses and 30 per cent from larger
concerns.

2.10 Study assistance

In order for the educational opportunities offered to adults
to be put to actual use, there must be adequate systems of
educational finance. As has already been made clear, all national
and municipal education in Sweden is free of charge. Folk High
school too is free of chavle, while the adult education associa-
tions make a small charge for most of their study circles. The
cost of board and lodging and other expenses while studying have
to be borne by the individual personally.

The overwhelming proportion of all social benefits for students
are channelled through the national system. This is divided into
three main parts: a system of grants (study assistance) for
younger students at upper secondary level, a study assistance
system, mainly comprising a system of loans for post-secondary
studies and for mature students at upper secondary level, and a
system of adult study assistance for educationally disadvantaged
adults. The provisions governing student benefits are codified in
a special Study Assistance Act (1973:349).

Study assistance ("loan-grant assistance") and adult study
assistance can be briefly described as follows.

Study assistance comprises a grant, currently about SEK 1,550,
and a loan of about SEK 3,700 per month. These payments are
index-adjusted and intended to finance one person's full-time
studies. In other words, they are intended to cover necessary
living expenses. Study assistance is needs-tested with reference
to the student's income but with no regard to that of his/her
parents or spouse. This support is primarily intended for post-
secondary students but it is also paid to students aged 20 or
over who are attending upper secondary education or studying at
folk high school. The maximum age limit for study assistance is
45 years, but in practice these benefits can be awarded to
persons aged up to 55.

Adult study assistance consists of a specia3 adult study assis-
tance payment for long-term studies, eg. in komvux or folk high
school, and short-term study assistance for study circles for
short-cycle folk high school courses. The more long-term form of
assistance consists mainly of a grant and is payable with refer-
ence to previous income. The short-term study assistance is
computed on an hourly basis, the current rate being SEK 50 for
each hour's loss of earnings entailed by educational activities.
There is also a residential grant to cover the cost of board and
lodging at folk high school. These benefits are applied for on a
competitive basis, priority being given to applicants with low
previous education, long work experience and genuine financial
need. Only about half of the eligible applicants can actually
receive adult study assistance.

Adult study assistance is financed by means of a special adult
education charge paid by all employers. The number of awards made
every year depends on the proceeds of this charge.
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Funds derived from the adult education charge are also devoted to
activation measures by trade union organisations at workplaces.
Adult education assistance payments are distributed by regional
boards, known as county adult education boards, the governing
bodies of which comprise trade union and political representa-
tives.

An hourlybenefit of SEK 501 to cover loss of earnings, is
payable for basic adult education (grundvux) and basic Swedish
language instruction for immigrants.

The state grant for social benefits for students during the
1988/89 fiscal year totals MSEK 5,800.

2.11 Educational leave

Employees in Sweden have been entitled by law to educational
leave since 1975. The right to educational leave is distinguished
from entitlement to financial compensation. This means that, once
educational leave has been awarded, the employee must either
obtain compensation for loss of earnings by special agreement
with the employer or else apply for financial compensation
through the social benefits which the community offers to stu-
dents.

The Educational Leave Act came into force on 1st January 1975 and
applies to all employees, both in the private and public sectors
and in both large and small enterprises.

The Act entitles an employee to leave of absence if he or she has
been working for the same employer for the past 6 months or for a
total of 12 months in the past 2 years. The employee is entitled
to trade union e'ucation regardless of standing.

The choice of study programme rests entirely with the individual;
neither the employer nor the trade union organisation can give
priority to persons opting for study programmes rated important
from the viewpoint of company or union. Nor are there any re-
strictions on the duration of studies. Self-studies as such,
however, do not come within the purview of the Act.

The employer has certain possibilities of deferring this leave of
absence. Deferment by more than 6 months, however, is subject to
consent from the local union organisation. The trade union has
priority over the interpretation in disputes relating to the
Educational Leave Act.

The Act does not lay down any rules con:erning employment bene-
fits during educational leave. No pay or other financial benefits
are guarant0ed, in other words. On the other hand, there are job
security rules applying to persons exercising their right to
leave of absence. The Act also includes provisions concerning
the right of a person wishing to discontinue his studies to
return to work.

There are no up-to-date figures concerning numbers of persons
availing themselves of the Educational Leave Act, but according
to the last labour force survey, an average of 42,000 persons in
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the total labour force are absent at any given time for educa-
tional reasons.

2.12 Mapping the educational landscape - concluding remarks

Some of the introductory remarks in this chapter focused on a
number of methodological problems and challenges presented by
comparative studies. The various parts of this chapter are good
illustrations of the fact that comparative studies could also
present problems in a national perspective. The availability of
common indicators to describe the different fields of the educa-
tional landscape is still beyond good practice in educational
planning. One of the explanations is, of course, that the
incentives and motivation for describing and evaluating educa-
tional initiatives vary between different providers. Another
contributory factor is to be found in the increasing goal-orien-
tation and decentralisation of adult education.

Not surprisingly, it is 3asier to describe those forms of adult
education which rely on governmental support than various non-
formal and also informal programmes initiated by employers or
other market interests. Resource allocation through public
expenditures can also be used as a method of influencing documen-
tation and evaluation. One of the most significant problems of
this study has been to describe the reality behind the figures of
an almost explosive development of in-service training and staff-
development programmes.

There is a strong need of better methods and more reliable
information in the description of the new development of cor-
porate classrooms and innovations of workplace adult learning.
This challenge is not made easier by the fact that few employers
in the public or private sector have good pictures of and ac-
curate information on the volume, content and costs of their
educational programmes.

In a deeper sense, there is also the question of how the phenom-
enon of workplace-related adult learning is defined. One seem-
ingly contradictory choice of in-service training and staff-
development programmes for executives is if the employees should
be sent to education or courses individually or in groups or if
the strategy is to develop learning organisations or learning
enterprises.

Sometimes the idea of learning organisations seem to be used as
an educational chameleon to solve all problems, including the
need for good indicators and reliable statistics. The increasing
stress on learning organisations does not, however, diminish the
need for good descriptions. On the contrary, these ideas call
for alternative and more qualitative methods.

Thus, there is a great need to supplement the overall statisti-
cally based picture with good qualitative descriptions of local
cases and interesting models of practice. The so-called develop-
ment programmes under the auspices of the Swedish Work Environ-
ment Fund and in collaboration with trade unions and employers
are a good example in this respect.
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One of the most challenging issues not dealt with so far is how
the equality of opportunity and the redistributive objectives are
met in the notion of learning organisations. Ther,.., are not so
many, if any empirical studies on how the educational needs of
different groups are met within the context of a learning or-
ganisation.

It seems likely, however, that the educational process within a
learning organisation does not start from scratch. You need good
educational standards and social competence in order to be
admitted in the team at the workplace. These informal "entrance
requirements" might reject certain groups with low self-con-
fidence and short prior education.

Furthermore, in order to create a new setting of learning at the
workplace, it is necessary with a conscious job-construction that
facilitates and stimulates the individual employee's learning and
development. Today, we still have a long way to go before these
ideals are realised in working life at large. If the notion of
learning organisations are used without changes in work organisa-
tion and job-definition, the consequences will be more of lip-
service than educational impact.
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SECTION III

WHAT FACTORS INFLUENCE PROVISION AND PARTICIPATION IN FURTHER
EDUCATION AND TRAINING OF THE LABOUR FORCE

3.1 Why do adults participate in adult education?

The question in our heading may seem simple, but it provides the
opening to a very extensive volume of research over the past two
or three decades. In recent years the opposite question, why
certain adults do not go in for education, has attracted no less
an amount of interest on the part of researchers. The answers to
these questions can be looked for both in more general macro-
research and in power structures in society - social, economic
and gsograpiLical impediments to adult educational activity - as
well as the individual person's own learning attitudes and
decision-making processes.

When an adult citizen begins to study, this is not the manifesta-
tion of an impulse but, in most cases, the outcome of a prolonged
decision-making and elective process. Sometimes the activity may
come as a result of the individual's own initiative, as the
expression of a growing appetite for knowledge, but more often
than not it is a matter of necessity and practical benefit,
occasioned by external factors. Persons taking part in employ-
ment training are unemployed or on the point of losing their
jobs. This is making education virtually compulsory and destined
to become an increasingly vital prerequisite for re-entry into
the labour market. Participation in credential education such as
grundvux (adult basic education) and komvux (municipal adult
education) is based more 07.- free choice, but is more often than
not a necessary means of supplementing basic skills or obtaining
formal qualifications for further studies.

Popular education is characterised by the watchwords "free and
voluntary", undeLlining its independence of State-controlled
curricula and its nature of studies for the personal development
of the individual or collective. The same goes for individual
self-studies and everyday learning, the motives for which may be
personal development, wider horizons or practical skills in
everyday life.

This bird's eye view demonstrates the virtual impossibility of
isolating the factors influencing adult persons' opportunities
for educational activity and independent knowledge acqtisition.
Educational impediments and conditions vary a great deal from one
kind of adult education to another, ranging from full-time,
daytime study via part-time evening classes to short-cycle
courses or study circles. One fundamental prerequisite of
participation, however, is the subjective needs and learning
attitudes of the individual adult.

Adult education, like alcoholism, may be said to incorporate a
habit-forming factor. The longer the education a person has
received, the more likelihood there is of him or her responding
to opportunities for further study. Educational level and
educational participation, therefore, are closely correlated.
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Here we have a dilemma of distributive policy, in that the
neediest groups in the community are those least disposed of
their own accord to demand or avail themselves of education.
Sometimes adult education is said to operate by the "Matthew
principle", i.e. "for unto every one that hath shall be given,..-

The structure and content of supply, therefore, are likely to
affect demand. Perhaps nne could speak of a "supply and demand
spiral". The greater the supply, the more likelihood there 7:s of
the individual being confronted with opportunities of continuing
study. At the same time supply tends to be focused by the market
mechanism on groups with "purchasing power", the reference here
being not only to economic factors - apropos of which it is
important to point out that most general adult education in
Sweden is free of charge - but also to the availability of social
and political resources in a more general sense.

At the beginning of this chapter we emphasised that inducements
for adult education can be viewed in two completely different
perspectives. Firstly, there is cause to deepen our knowledge
from a participant perspective, emphasising open and hidden
educational impediments, available educational supply and learn-
ing conditions. Secondly, the problem can be analysed in a
perspective of institutional control, focusing on the political,
administrative-organisational and market-oriented factors in-
fluencing the prospects of adult learning and knowledge acquisi-
tion. In a profounder sense we are concerned here with the
factors governing the educational and organisational infrastruc-
ture en route towards a learning society.

Some determinants of adult education participation

Where the first perspective is concerned, the following factors
are among the main prerequisites of a high and increasing dis-
position to education:

i) The general level of education in the country and its social
and age-related structure have a critical .oearing on participa-
tion. The higher the educational level, the stronger the dis-
position to study. This aspect is elaborated below with refer-
ence to the concept of the new education gap.

ii) The organisational and content-related structure of educa-
tion supply sets the frames for participation. The regional
distribution of adult education was considered in our previous
chapter. An abundant supply including combinations of longer and
shorter study programmes with elements of phases and modules
expands opportunities for educational activity. Distance teach-
ing combined with new teanology (databases, interactive video,
telefax etc.) also has the effect of expanding learning oppor-
tunities.

iii) Admission requirements are another limiting factor in
education. Is the educational programme open to all comers. Are
there special admission requirements? What are the terms of
selection when there are more applicants than places available?
Are there compensatory strategies for adults with brief school-
ing? General adult education in Sweden in the form of grundvux
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and komvux is open to all members of the community. Popular
education used to be addressec primarily to the members of the
popular movements themselves, but has been open to the general
public since the beginning of the 1950s. Corporate education is
addressed to employees looked on by their employer as relevant
target groups.

iv) Social and economic impediments are crucial to educational
opportunities for adults. In the introductory chapters, special
emphasis was put on the importance of educational leave and
finance. Later on in the present chapter we will be quoting some
Swedish research in this field. Although no charges are payable
for grundvux and komvux studies, for employment training or for
higher education, these activities impose a very heavy economic
burden on adults, especially parents with young children. Only a
small proportion of adults with short-term education behind them
can obtain special adult study assistance, which in any case does
not provide full compensation for loss of earnings. The majority
are forced to borrow money through national study assistance,
thereby incurring a heavy debt to the State which they have to
pay off later in life.

v) Psychological impediments and adult attitudes to learning
cannot be viewed in isolation from social and economic impedi-
ments and previous educational level. Several studies have
shown that pr-L.ious school attitudes, poor self-confidence and
tedious jobs with no developmental requirements cause many adults
- especially those who attended earlier types of school - to take
very little interest in studies or to acquire directly negative
attitudes towards education and learning. These findings wider-
line the need for a positive social climate, elements of self-
confidence training and easy induction for groups with no pre-
vious experience of adult studies.

In this connection, perhaps the importance of educational infor-
mation and guidance should also be underlined. The prospects of
combining personal counselling with the consultation of databaseo
on courses and educational opportunities appear to be promising.
Experience of outreach activities at workplaces and in housing
areas also points to the need for active recruitment measures as
a means of reaching out to under-educated adults.

vi) Of course, the criterion of effective participation cannot
stop short at the question of which people embark on an educa-
tional programme; it should also reflect the balance between
educational achievement and the discontinuation of studies. This
makes it appropriate to highlight the importance of adjusting the
learning situation to the needs, social environment and previous
development of the adults concerned. To strengthen and further
develop an adult-pedagogical approach, we need both basic and
subsequent training for teachers of adults and adult-pedagogic
development work.

Questions of quality in adult education are acquiring new promi-
nence now that more and more educational activity is being
attached to the workplace, and also in the wake of the expansion
of personnel education. What is the pedagogical background of
teachers in working life, how are teaching materials being
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developed, what influence are participants allowed to wield and
what are the procedures for evaluation and quality control?

Some of these questions will be considered in greater depth in
the pages which now follow. Special attention will be paid to
the importance of educational level for participation, the
prospects of counteracting impediments to education through
organisation reforms, and a number of different pedagogical
organisational views of learning conditions for adults.

3.2 Educational level of adults in Sweden with special
reference to priority groups.

In the objectives laid down for the adult education reforms of
the 1970s, pride of place was given to distributive aspects.
Society aims not only to offer people whose previous education
has been short an opportunity, in adult life, of supplementing it
but also, through active measures such as outreach ac,ivities, to
make sure that this opportunity contains genuine substance.

In 1985 Sune Ahlen, an investigator appointed by the Government,
presented a report containing an evaluation of the reforms of the
1970s (DsU 1985:10). From this reform one can see which people
have actually derived benefit from the heavy expansion of Swedish
adult education and, what is perhaps more important, which people
have been left behind.

The educational pattern

The proportion of the population taking part in adult education
has, obviously, increased following the great reforms of the
1970s. On the other hand the gap between the short-term and long-
term educated has hardly diminished at all. Despite the very
clear distributive aims of the reforms, the fact still remains,
ten years after their implementation, that, the higher a person's
formal education is, the more often that person takes part in
some form of adult education. Roughly speaking, the figures are
as follows:

- Of those with not more than nine years' education, upwards of
20% take part.

- Of those with some form of upper secondary education, more
than 40% take part.

- Of those with post-secondary education, more than 60% take
part.

This pattern is not unambiguous where different forms of adult
education are concerned. in corporate education, salaried em-
ployees predominate, while manual workers constitute a majority
in trade union education. Study circles and employment training
recruit a larger proportion of short-term educated than other
forms of adult education. Generally speaking, adult education is
more common in big cities than in rural communities, but this
difference applies above all to corporate education. Other forms
of adult education are fairly evenly distributed in the geogra-
phical sense.
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In 1988 the NBE made a study of the distribution of education to
different age cohorts from 1960 up to the year 2010 (See figure
below). This study does not only show the decline of older
cohorts with shorter education, but also the relative growth of
young and well-educated entrants to the labour market. During the
same period the proportion of the population with three year's or
more post-compulsory schooling rises from a modest 6% in 1960,
via 31% in 1986 to 43% at the end of the period.

1960 1966 1971 1976 1981 1986'1990 1995 2000 2005 2010 Year

Figure 8. The change of educational structure in Sweden
1960 - 2010 with special reference to adults
with short education (percent, development
1960 - 1986 and forecast 1990 - 2010)
(Source SCB 1988)

61



61

According to figures from SCB (Statistics Sweden) concerning the
level of education in the labour force in 1987, 19% had received
less than nine years' basic education, 12% nine years, 12% less
than one year's upper secondary education, 21% not more than two
years' upper secondary education and 13% three years' upper
secondary education. More than 30% of the labour force, then,
have not received more than the equivalent of compulsory school-
ing. Of this group, 41% belong to the LO (manual workers) sector.

The group with only seven years' elementary schooling is dimin-
ishing rapidly, but other groups are still being added with
serious deficiencies in their basic education. The current inter-
national debate on adult illiteracy reports that between 10-20%
of the labour force could in many Western countries could be
regarded as functionally illiterate. There are no recent Swedish
studies, but an informed guess would imply a lower figure.

Another "treshold criterion" is the percentage of young indivi-
duals, who each year pass through compulsory school without
acquiring sufficient command of reading, writing and arithmetic.
Less than one percent of a cohort leaves the formal school
without final graduation. Unfortunately, there is no accurate
statistical documentation on the literacy level of young in-
dividuals finishing compulsory schooling. A number of young
persons curtail their schooling, for various reasons, at both
compulsory school and upper secondary level. Many immigrants
coming to Sweden have received very inadequate education in their
countries of origin.

Many people whose previous education has been short, have, of
course, acquired, at work or in the community, knowledge and
experience which more than offset the deficiencies of their youth
education. Knowledge can be acquired in many ways, at work,
through trade union or political activity, in voluntary organisa-
tions, through leisure interests and hobby activities, through
self-studies etc. At the same, both working life and the increas-
ing complexity of social life make heavy demands on citizens'
knowledge and their capacity for learning new things. Subsequent
and further education mostly require basic qualifications. This
makes it necessary for very large groups to be given an oppor-
tunity of simply and readily supplementing their knowledge, above
all in general subjects such as Swedish, English, mathematics and
civics.

Corporate education and competence ceiling

As has already been made clear, corporate education is the most
unevenly distributed form of adult education from an egalitarian
point of view. Fransson (1989) has made a special study of the
educational situation of unskilled workers in jobs without
training requirements. In the PRIVUX project (Larsson et al 1986)
an interview survey was conducted of directors of studies at
fifty or more companies in the west of Sweden with a total of
55,000 manual employees. It was found that companies invariably
took a very narrow view of the educational needs of unskilled
employees. Only one out of every ten workers in the companies
investigated had received more than a week's subsequent training.
The niggardly attitude taken by employers to investment of
corporate education resources in short-term education for the
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educationally most disadvantaged are, according to the survey,
met with great understanding by the undereducated themselves.
Many undereducated persons have jobs with low competent ceilings.
They very quickly acquire the skills required for their routine
tasks. Only if they see an opportunity of promotion to more
demanding duties or if they plan to change jobs, do they see any
point in devoting time and energy to education.

Fransson refers to paramedics, caretakers, telecommunications
employees, certain categories of automotive employees, postal
employees, security personnel and certain shipyard and engineer-
ing workers as examples of occupational groups which have had
better access than others to the educational opportunities
provided by their employers.

Education has in certain cases become a mean of enhancing job
satisfaction, counteracting high absenteeism and high personnel
turnover and improving the recruitment situation. It is of course
no coincidence that interest in this type of personnel education
has increased in recent years, concurrently with a shortage of
labour.

The group which is employed on unskilled jobs, does not receive
any education at work and is not motivated for attaining educa-
tion off the job. It may come to find itself at a very serious
disadvantage as a result of changes in the employment situation.
When these persons become unemployed, they have difficulty in
finding new jobs and they do not have the basic skills for
admission to a vocational education programme which would enhance
their employment prospects.

A number of positive examples from industry show that good
results can be obtained with relatively small inputs as regards
motivating under- educated manual workers for basic studies during
workiag hours. Money from renewal funds, for example, has been
applied to educational purposes of this kind.

The studies carried out at the Department of Education, Univer-
sity of Gothenburg, have shown that under-educated, poorly
motivated persons should be recruited for education on a group
basis. The studies should be of a certain duration and regularity
and should be integrated with the regular working week.

Relection from the labour market

One group which is disturbingly large and growing all the time
consists, of persons suffering musculo skeletal injuries and other
work injuries, often due to deficiencies of the working environ-
ment, and sicklisted for long period or retired on permanent
disability pensions. Reported work injuries totalled 15,300 in
1980 and 18,000 in 1987 (source: Riksdag och Departement 1988-
:40). Work injuries, long-term sick listing and permanent dis-
ability pensions in 1987 involved a total expenditure of MSEK
37,000.

During 1987 there were 334,000 persons receiving permanent or
temporary disability pensions. About 43,000 persons were employed
on State wage subsidies, i.e. in jobs where the employer receives
a grant towards wage costs or else on special sheltered work.

6°



63

It is to a great extent the under-educated who have the jobs
involving most risk of work injury. The policy of people being
entitled to employment and thus to opportunities of retraining
and further education means heavy demands on the expansion of
basic education for the under-educated. The main focus of such an
effort must not be on volumetric growth. The content of this
education also needs to be scrutinised and brought more closely
into line with the experience and conditions of working life.

3.3 Educational level and societal change - sore research
perspectives

The general question concerning factors influencing the educa-
tional participation of adults is a highly complex one and, in
the present connection, can only be answered in general terms.
In the NBE research programme and in other Swedish research, it
is being treated in a variety of theoretical perspectives and
with various empirical approaches, some of which can be illu-
strated as follows.

Dimension 1: The educational expansion

For several years now, studies of the role of educational
expansion in Sweden have been in progress, in which a search
is being made for both descriptions and explanations of the
process which, during the past half-century has doubled the
proportion of young persons and adults in education. In a
study by Murray (1988), the Swedish expansion policy has
been analysed step by step on the way to the present-educa-
tion system. Other studies, such as that by Ohlsson & Broome
(1988) on the so called "age-shock" have dealt with the
interaction of cyclical fluctuations, labour demand, educa-
tional requirements and grading.

It is impossible, therefore, in the present connection, to
describe in any great detail the interplay between public
policy, changing qualification requirements in working life,
and demographic shifts. Generally speaking, however, the
reasons for the internationally large proportion of adult
students in Sweden are to be sought not only in the
thoroughgoing adult education reforms of the 1970s but also
in the educational expansion in the broader sense.

The foremost indicator of adult education participation and
study activity remains number of years in formal education.
It is also obvious that we have here a distinct generation
gap between those groups of adults whose educational ex-
perience emanates from the old school system, and those who
have received modern compulsory schooling and education at
upper secondary level.

Dimension 2:. The new educational crag

To counteract increasing gaps in education and knowledge
between different generations and different groups in
society, such as men and women, Swedes and immigrants, is a
central element of Swedish educational policy. In a couple
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of books from the NBE's research programme, these questions
have been discussed in greater detail, e.g. with reference
to the term the new education gap. These studies are repor-
ted by Abrahamsson& Rubenson (eds. 1986), and Abrahamsson
(ed. 1988).

The notion of the "new education gap" refers to the dif-
ference in adult persons' educational opportunities and
life chances depending on when and in what educational
system they laid the foundations of thei- school experience.
The new educational gap is described schematically in the
following four points.

i. A general elevation of educational standards in Sweden.

As a result of the expansion and development of upper
secondary schooling within corporate education, we are
moving towards a general elevation of the general level of
education in Sweden. This change is not typical of the 90s
alone but is a characteristic of the entire post-war period.
For example, the proportion of members of the labour force
with upper secondary school qualifications virtually doubled
between the beginning of the 1970s and the mid-1980s. Today,
in the 1980s, we have distinct indications of a heavy
expansion of corporate education.

ii. Increased polarisation above the average education
level

Above the average level of education, there are great riskz
of a polarisation between different groups. There are
several forces operating in this direction, not least the
growing market influence in adult educatior and corporate
education, where expensive consultants can customise costly
education programmes for groups which are already well off.

Furthermore, there are signs of a growing gap between those
who are in work and those who are not. To this must be added
the influence of specialisation and professionalisation.

Another social condition which can lead to greater polarisa-
tion is a growing regional imbalance resulting from the
creation of knowledge-intensive and active communicative
environments in a few cities, a matter which, for example,
has been debated in Sweden the last years.

iii. New groups lagging behind

The remaining group of genuinely undereducated persons will
gradually diminish, but at the same time it will become more
and more difficult to reach.

Furthermore, the group previously designated the ability
reserve is diminishing, now that opportunities of basic
schooling and continuing upper secondary schooling are
available throughout the country. On the other hand, we have
growing indications of a new group, comprising young persons
who - in spite almost twelve years' schooling - still have a
deficient command of basic skills, communication skills or
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are characterised by diffuse ie.entity and homelessness. In
future, therefore the "priority groups" will be identifi-
able, not only in terms of number of years' education but
also from deficiencies in their actual knowledge.

iv. Growth of non-occupational educational needs.

Finally we have a growing group of elderly persons, due to
increased longevity and a more active post-retirement life
style. This, coupled with reductions of working hours, is
leading to a growing need for non-credential adult educa-
tion. In this particular respect, the education gap can be
characterised not only by social stratification, but also
by lack of contact and deficient cognitive links between the
generations.

Defining the education gap, then, is a problem in its own
right. In the first place, one has to emphasise that, in
every social organisation, past or present, there is a
certain division of labour which, of itself, is conducive to
a particular division of knowledge. In a modern welfare
state with wall-to-wall social security and scope for social
mobility and career changes, there will obviously be a more
or less functional division into tasks, networks and or-
ganisations, something which in itself generates gaps.

Dimension 3: Studies of of Adult Education Reforms

For a couple of decades now, internationally well-integrated
research has been in progress in Sweden concerning the
educational opportunities of young persons and adults and
their chances in life. In this field too, there are several
different theoretical and research-methodological approach-
es. There now exist, for example, several individual data
bases in Sweden which facilitate long-term follow-ups of the
life lines and educational routes of different groups.

Incidentally, one of these data bases, known as tho "Malmo
Survey" celebrated its fiftieth anniversary a year or so
ago. A recent follow up of this material has ben reported
by Tuijnman(1989). An interesting supplement to these
longitudinal studies of age groups is provided by a growing
number of qualitative studies of different people's life
careers, educational conditions and educational routes. Most
studies in this field so far have concentrated on the
importance of adult studies to women.

In addition, mention should be made of the several studies
undertaken to identify institutional and other impediments
to adult studies for different priority groups. An overview
of this research is provided Abrahamsson& Rubenson eds.
(1986). There is nothing new about the distribution of
educational background and educational opportunities differ-
ing as between different groups, but on the other hand
there are various explanations for this. Larsson (1986) for
example states:

"Under-educated persons lack ec ration and therefore attain
jobs which do not require skills. Their jobs, therefore, are
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frequently of such a kind that no knowledge can be derived
from them and no demand for knowledge either. Since the
under-educated have a narrow and instrumental view of
education, they do not feel in need of vocational education
unless their work demands it."

(Larsson et al. 1986, p.145)

Both Svensson (1986) and Lundquist (1986) show in their
studies that social conditions for education have an out-
standingly important bearing on adult education participa-
tion. At upper secondary level, study assistance is an
important influence on groups coming from families without a
strong educational tradition. Where adult education is
concerned, short-term support or adult study assistance for
more long-term studies has an important task to play for
under-educated groups. The problem has been not so much the
accurate targeting of study assistance as its limited scope.

Summing up, study assistance and educational leave can be
termed basic prerequisites for the extension of educational
opportunities to under-educated adults and, even if these
instruments alone do not help to reduce the education gaps,
they do guarantee that social stratification will not be
accentuated.

In a more general assessment, Rubenson (1986) discusses why
the reforms of the 1970s did not achieve the impact that had
been hoped for. One of his principal theses is that the
state of government finance changed during the second half
of the 1970s, with the result that the intended resources
never really materialised.

In connection with the previously mentioned report (Ds U
1985:10), adult education came under heavy fire from various
quarters, mainly because it had failed to bridge the educa-
tion gaps. These negative comments point to the difficulties
of interpreting the outcome of the reform. Somewhat simpli-
fied, the statements can be described as follows:

What 413 lacking is an assessment of the conditions which
prevailed and the realism of the objectives in relation to
those conditions. Thus the outcome ought, according to
Rubenson, to be assessed with reference to the following
facts:

The 1975 reform was not a starting point but rather an
end point of the bid for a distributive reform.

Adult study assistance did not acquire anything like
the scope recommended in the official reports.

This education is voluntary.

The research literature makes it quite clear that pre-
paredness to take part is very unevenly distributed in
the population and this is connected with current
situation in life, socialisation during the life cycle
and the rules laid down by society for the distribution
of education.

I
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The "under-educated" group is getting older all the
time and, partly for this reason, is more difficult to
recruit.

Given the "reality" described above, it would be absurd to
expect an adult education based to a great extent on self-
education to be capable of counteracting the education gaps
created during people's formative years. Devaluations which
have been made show, moreover, that no palpable distributive
change has taken place a.id that unaccer .able differences
remain.

3.4 Organisational and Educational responses to barriers of
learning

The possibilities of increasing adult participation in
education ought thus to be viewed in relation both to the
social conditions of education in a broader Lense and to the
pedagogical and organisational inputs which are feasible. It
is quite obvious, that many determinant of participation
aare to be found outside the educational syster.. It could be
social segregation society, cultural traditions in families
or selective mechanisms within the years of prior schooling.
The methods shown below are those, which to some extent are
within reach for educational planners and practiofiers.

i) Improving the educational organisation

Longer study programmes could be broken up and made
pedagogically more accessible to adults with short pre-
vious education. The phase or staging approach of
municipal adult education (komvux) is one embryo of
such a view, as are directional measures in popular
education. Modular planning is also used in labour
market education. A general principle directing adult
education initiatives in Sweden, is that the individual
should chose his or her own combination of courses and
not necessarily complete a full degree.

ii) Improving the adult pedagogy

Here we find various working methods of adult pedago-
gics, designed to allow for the needs and situation of
the under-educated. This incorporates the idea of
active participation in designing the content and
structure of education, in which connection it must be
borne in mind that adults lacking educational experi-
ence often have difficulty in themselves influencing
the content and organisation of studies. It is impor-
tant, therefore, to take into account the educational
maturity of the adult and to let influence be a sup-
port, not an impediment, to more systematic learning.
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iii) Improving Study Assistance and Outreach
Activities

Most research hitherto has shown that questions con-
cerning social benefits for students have an out-
standingly important bearing on adult educational
participation. This epplies both to opportunities of
day time study and to the conditions attaching to
longer study projects on a full-time and part-time
basis. Although adult study assistance alone does not
constitute the decisive lever in distributive thinking,
it is obvious that the gaps would have been widened if
Government and Parliament had not made the investments
represented by the study assistance reforms. What is
also needed is an active outreach scheme coupled with
relevant information, so as to expand the educational
opportunities open to the under educated.

iv) Improving the links between work and learning

Experience from the PRIVUX project, as well as other
research into the renewal of working life, has shown
that problems of work organisation and job design have
a crucial bearing on the emergent educational interest
of the individual and also on the subsequent prospects
of actively utilising the knowledge which education
confers.

One of the challenges of adult education for the 90s is
to develop more attractive combinations of external
provision of adult education, in-service training and
on-the-job-learning initiatives. This challenge calls
for a joint venture between public provision of adult
education, customised training and the educational
initiatives in the hands of the parties on the market.
Of crucial importance in this context, is the active
interplay between public provision supported by legi-
slation and corporate solutions as a result of negotia-
tions between the parties.

A systematic strategy for counteracting the new education gap
for the 1990s must take all these different levels into account.
The term recurrent education is a collective designation for this
kthd of strategy (See also Fransson& Larsson, 1990).

3.5 Institutional mechanisms influencing the determinants of
adult participation

By tradition, Swedish adult education has developed at the point
of intersection of three different forces: political decisions,
popular movements and market institutions. During the first half
of this century, popular education took the form of popular
movements and non-government organisations. From the mid-1960s
onwards, a number of policy decisions were /lade with the aim of
establishing educational leave for all, improving educational
finance and introducing grundvux and komvux. In addition,
successive changes were made to labour market training, folk high
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schools and study circles. Today corporate education is expand-
ing and the introduction of commissioned education is making
possible a more flexible interaction between general adult
education and corporate education.

As regards the decision-making process, however, it sho .d be
emphasised that adult education in Sweden, unlike many other
countries, has been strongly policy driven, i.e. Government and
Parliament have taken the initiative in supporting both the free
and voluntary popular education as credential adult education.
The strongest policy control occurs in labour market training
(AMU) which is also the most expensive form of adult education
(per capita in terms of both educational expenditure and social
benefits).

Taking a bird's eye view of the Swedish education system, we
find that its fo. :es operate with different degrees of intensity
in different sectors. Compulsory schooling is to a great extent
governed by institutional forms created by national and local
authorities. Upper secondary school occupies the point of inter-
section between national and local government interests on the
one hand and the needs of the economy and industry on the other.

Adult education and popular education operate in an even larger
field. Part of this education, viz. municipal adult education
(komvux) and labour market training (AEU) is controlled by the
State within various organisational frameworks. The growing body
of corporate education is to a great extent controlled by in-
dustry and enterprise, and also by the public sector qua
employer. Popular education is sustained by ideological organisa-
tions and, in principal, operates freely and independently of
national authority control.

This interplay of forces can be summed up in the following
matrix:

Official
Control
Nat. &
Local
Authorities

Market
Control
Economy &
Industry

Popular Movement
Control
Ideological
movements &
organisations

Compulsory school X

Upper secondary
school X X

Adult Education X X X

It .1.s in the adult education and popular education that a more
composite pattern of control can be analysed with the greatest
consistency. It is possible there to speak of alternative forms
of production, since these activities occur in all three columns
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of the matrix. Adult education also provides scope for more
flexible study-organisation solutions, since, unlike compulsory
school pupils and upper secondary school students, the partici-
pants do not always have to take a complete study programme. The
system of phases and modules therefore facilitates individualised
combinations of education, vocation, vocational experience and
other skills.

It is also in adult education that one can most intensively
discuss the education to be given within the public sector
framework and in other forms, e.g. as commissioned education.
The recent discussion concerning the conceivable effects of the
renewal funds, as well as the question of the practical workings
of commissioned education, has added new aspects to this problem.
Our knowledge concerning national and municipal adult education,
and of popular education as well, is relatively good today. On
the other hand, corporate education is in many respects unex-
plored territory.

Space will not permit a more detailed description of the institu-
tional patterns of the organisational superstructure characteris-
ing the content and frames of adult education. General charac-
teristics, however, include far-reaching sectorialisation between
different educational fields, an increasing decentralisation of
the decision-making organisation and difficulties in linking
together different inputs to form a single entity in the in-
dividual person's educational situation.

In a decentralised administration, the regional and municipal
levels take on additional importance. At the same time the
situation may seem fragmented from the viewpoint of the indivi-
dual, because he or she has to approach different agencies in
order to get time off from work, apply for study assistance,
apply for education and perhaps too make childminding arrange-
ments. Decentralisation also has implications from the viewpoint
of resource allocation. Decisions concerning the distribution of
State funding to grundvux, komvux, adult education associations
and folk high schools are made in the Riksdag, in response to
Government proposals and documentation supplied by the NBE.

The allocation of the moneys voted is then decided by the nation-
al authority, acting in consultation with regional bodies. A
similar procedure is also employed by other authorities within
the education sector. The aim at present is to change from a
one-year budget to a three-year budgeting cycle, so as to improve
the continuity and long-term perspective of planning.

By introducing management by objectives in conjunction with more
advanced follow-up and quality control, a change is being ef-
fected from more earmarked to generalised allocations. The
general course is plotted at national level, while solutions of
method are chosen at local level. Decentralisation and the
greater assumption of responsibility locally are expected to lead
to better utilisation of resources. At the same time there is
cause to observe what happens to the distributivne objectives in a
decentralised pattern of decision-making powerfully influenced by
market mechanisms.
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3.6 Responsibility for adult education - apportionment of costs

A discussion is under progress in Sweden as to where respon-
sibility for adult education is to be located and who is to be
financially responsible for it. Three funding sources are usually
discussed:

society, (the State and/or municipalities)

* employers (or industry/enterprise)

* individual persons

The following general principles can be said to apply in Sweden
today:

i/ Public expenditures' financing

Society is responsible for all education of young persons up
to the point where they enter the employment sector. It is
therefore in the nature of things that society will be
responsible for basic vocational education. This being so,
society should also assume responsibility for adult educa-
tion at corresponding levels. In principal, society is
responsible for the education of the unemployed.

ii/ Employers' sponsored programmes

Employers are responsible for subsequent and further educa-
tion of their employees within their occupation or occupa-
tional field. Employers also bear the cost of all education-
al inputs necessitated by organisational changes. Public
educational inputs are always insufficient from one or other
point of view, and contributions from the employer should
therefore also be accepted in the field for which society is
basically responsible.

iii/ Individuals paying there own education

Individual persons themselves should be able to bear the
full cost or part of the cost of education above a basic
level if it is primarily they themselves who derive benefit
or gratification from it. In addition, individual persons
should be able, at their own expense, to participate in
educational activities of the kind which, basically, society
or employers should be responsible for.

Although the above principles are accepted in Sweden, there are
many exceptions and points of uncertainty regarding the appor-
tionment of responsibilities. One illuminating example is that
the community bears the full cost, social benefits included, of
the training of the armed services and the police, whereas caring
sector employees and pre-school teachers have to provide their
own social benefits during training.

Nor is the apportionment of responsibilities between the State,
Municipalities and County Councils entirely clear cut or uncon-
troversial. By tradition, the State provides most of all educa-
tion in point 1, above, and contributes to a great deal of the
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education mentioned in point 2. In cases where the municipalities
are primarily responsible for providing education, as for example
in the case of komvux, the State makes grants which, in prin-
cipal, have to cover the cost of teachers' salaries plus various
other items of expenditure. Accordingly, when the State, in an
effort to curb expenditure, reduces its grants for schools, this
immediately creates problems for the municipalities.

It has also been argued in the current debate in Sweden that
employers should finance all education for their employees.
Strict implementation of this principal would probably lead to
substantial changes in the conditions governing the training of
prospective public employees and, probably, to a substantial rise
in costs.

The biggest problem attaching to this kind of policy, however, is
that the individual personally would lose a great deal of his or
her educational self-determination. The final decision as to
which education is useful and valuable would be made by somebody
else and, of course, great allowance would have to be made for
the needs of the company where the individual was employed. Not
even if decisions were made on a democratic basis and with a
great deal of influence wielded by the trade unions would this
situation be without its problems, due not least to corporate
training being the most unevenly distributed form of adult
education from an egalitarian viewpoint.

Sweden has thus come to the conclusion that, in addition to
providing educational opportunities in general subjects, society
must also be able to offer adult vocational education which does
not focus on a particular workplace.

3.7 To influence volume, content and participation in adult
education - concluding remarks

The review undertaken in this chapter has shown participation in
adult education to be governed by a number of institutional,
social and psychological factors. To be able to condition these
factors, a long-term development strategy will be needed in which
supply is gradually broadened and various impediments to educa-
tion eliminated. Occasional inputs of a campaign character may
sometimes do more harm than good, because they are liable to
inspire adults with expectations which cannot be fulfilled in
practice. Other critical factors concern the magnitude of the
resources provided by the community, popular movements, employers
and the individual himself.

Most countries today are faced with an adverse budgeting situa-
tion of priority revisions and spending cuts. If adult education
is to hold its own against other sectors of society, greater and
more widespread confidence will be needed in its capabilities and
the importance of its mission in society.

For this reason, the political formation of opinion at national
level and an active debate at regional and munie.apal levels are
an absolute precondition for the expansion of adult education.
In addition, greater awareness is needed concerning the impor-
tance of personnel education and development, not only within the
larger companies but also on the part of small and medium firms.

70



73

SECTION IV

THE MARKET FOR FURTHER EDUCATION AND TRAINING OF ADULTS

4.1 The different facets of the educational market

One can, if one so wishes, speak in terms of education markets in
Sweden, even though adult education is mainly controlled by
politicians and provided under public auspices. Since the reform
of labour market training, public adult education has in effect
come to comprise a hybrid of market and funding control.

The market control practised implies a segregation of financial
resources from the educational mandators - producers - and their
allocation to the consumers, i.e. the people demanding education,
which in the case of employment training means the labour market
authorities in the overwhelming majority of instances.

Market control, then, does not necessarily imply a privatisation
of education; the market can be established on public terms.

Adult education in Sweden has a variety of mandators or producers
and a wide, comprehensive group of consumers: individuals,
groups. popular movements, organisations and companies.

At a hearing conducted by the Ministry of Education in Stockholm
in April 1989, prior to the compilation of this report, Magnus
SOderstrom, an educational researcher at Uppsala University,
divided educational mandators into five different categories:

1. Educational mandators organising commissioned
education. This group includes general adult
education, komvux (municipal adult education), the
adult education associations, higher education,
folk high school and employment training (AMU).

2. Open educational mandators, i.e. education
enterprises addressing themselves to an open
market. Mgruppen, SIFU and SIPU - described
earlier in this report - can be looked on as open
mandators of this kind.

33 Semi-open educational mandators. This category
comprises a group of educational enterprises
arranging education for a particular group or
groups. They include the Var. Gard educational
activities for the consumer co-operative movement,
IFU, which conducts personnel training on behalf

the insurance companies, and the Savings Banks
University.

4. In-house education. A very large proportion of
personnel education in Sweden is organised by
companies themselves, sometimes assisted by
outside consultants or experts.

5. Consulting enterprises. There are a number of
such enterprises offering adult education.
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4.2 Markat adjustment

Personnel education has expanded very heavily in the 1980s. At
the same time as this type of education has attracted growing
interest on the part of public agencies. Opportunities have been
created for national and State-subsidised adult education to
provide commissioned education. The boundaries of personnel
education are becoming more and more fluid. General adult educa-
tion is addressing itself, via commissioned education, to com-
panies and the government service, and the open and semi-open
educational enterprises are expanding their markets so as to
include individuals and groups.

Steeply rising demands are thus being made on the flexibility of
education and its adjustment to the needs of industry and the
labour market.

Where general adult education is concerned, the State is respon-
sible for curricular content but at the same time emphasis is
laid on the necessity of collaborating with industry. Under-
standably, this collaboration means most in the case of vocation-
al education programmes. For study programmes of this kind at
upper secondary school level there are local vocational commit-
tees and voluntary, mostly bipartite industrial committees.

The Bill for a re-organisation of vocational upper secondary
schooling, debated by the Riksdag in the spring of 1988, proposed
the attachment of local vocational committees, comprising repre-
sentatives of the relevant labour market organisations, to every
vocational line (i.e. study programme) of upper secondary school.

An experimental scheme of three-year vocational lines of upper
secondary school was inaugurated in the autumn of 1989. Most of
the additional study time will be devoted to workplace training.
The local vocational committees have an important part to play in
ensuring that students at workplaces are given primarily train-
ing, not productive employment.

The labour market parties are represented in curricular groups
at central level.

In the long run the new upper secondary school will also have an
impact on vocational studies within municipal adult education.

4.3 Changes in labour market training

Labour market training (AMU), described previously, presents Ulu
closest adjustment to the market and the closest links with
working life. AMU has been extensively re-organised during the
1980s, and the special AMU Board set up in that connection has
been given wider discretion in the purchase and sale of vocation-
ally relevant adult education.

The basic idea underlying the organisation is that of closer
adjustment to the market. No AMU centre should produce its own
education if somebody else can do the job equally well and more
cheaply, and AMU centres must be at liberty to purchase training
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from national, municipal or private educational mandators, at
market-level prices. A portion of employment training constitutes
support to employers for in-house training as a means of counter-
ing labour-market problems. This can apply, for example, to
bottleneck situations, i.e. shortages of skilled labour, to
potential redundancy situations, to structural changes and to
situations involvin an unequal balance between the sexes.

4.4 New policies for commissioned adult education

Commissioned education is a relatively new element in Swedish
education policy.

Initially it was universities and colleges that were given the
opportunity of selling education on a commercial basis. During
the 1980s, similar opportunities have been opened up for general
adult education as well. A L`atutory amendment has made it
possible for komvux, folk high schools and the adult education
associations to sell general or customised education to com-
panies, organisations and other interests, always provided that
the education thus provided is fully paid for by the customer and
in no measure State-subsidised. Nor may commissioned education
detract from the availability or development of normal education-
al activities.

Commissioned education can give educational mandators an incen-
tive for renewing their educational amenities, responding more
adequately to the market and streamlining their activities. At
the same time there is some risk of a less desirable effect:
concentration of educational output on the commercially viable.
An educational mandator can find it much more attractive to
organise a market-oriented course which will pay off handsomely
than to organise a basic Swedish language course for a group of
immigrants.

It can be easier for an adult education association to run
popular, fast-selling courses for wide-ranging groups than to
conduct outreach activities aimed at recruiting educationally
disadvantaged, poorly motivated groups for basic education
programmes. There is some cause for apprehension of commissioned
education and the possibility of commercialising educational
output having detrimental consequences from the viewpoint of the
individuals and groups to whom adult education is required by the
official goals to give priority (Gestrelius& Nilsson, 1989).

Commissioned education is such a Lovel phenomenon that no in-
depth evaluations have yet been presented. A number of evaluative
projects are in progress, however. Recent studies show a rapid
expansion in municipal adult education, labour market training
and two or three study circle associations.

4.5 Adult learning impact of the renewal funds

The renewal funds were introduced in the autumn of 1984. The
idea of legislation forcing profit-making companies to make
transfers to statutory "renewal funds" for education and develop-
ment was prompted by the Government's anti-inflation programme.
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Real earnings had fallen and the substantial improvement in
corporate profits made it hard to restrain a wage growth which
bade fair to fuel inflation. The renewal funds were an attempt by
the Government to give employees a share in corporate profits
without inflationary consequences.

The proposal finally adopted required companies with profits for
1985 exceeding SEK 500,000 to transfer 10 per cent to a special
fund, the balance of which is tax-exempt if applied within five
years to personnel education, research and development. With-
drawals from the funds are conditional on consensus between the
labour market parties at local level.

Total transfers to these funds are estimated at 4.5 to 5.100
MSEK depending on source of information.

Studies hitherto of the utilisation of the funds - assessing by
the profile of applications to use the funds from the corpora-
tions in concern - indicate that roughly half the money (49%) is
being spent on research and development and somewhat less than
the other half (43%) on personnel education. There is no eviden-
ce, however, to what extent these firgues are realized in prac-
tice. At a rough estimate, MSEK 500 annually is being spent on
education over the five-year period. This is perhaps 5 per cent
of the total personnel education bill.

One company in ten has renewal funds, but most of them are
relatively small and 80 per cent of the total value of the funds
is located with the 15 per cent of Swedish companies - most of
them industrial concerns - ranking as large or medium. The
Swedish Center for Working Life has got a government commission
to make a study of the implementation, evaluation and distribu-
tion of the renewal funds. The final report is expected to be
available before the summer of 1990.

The Swedish Metal Workers' Union has made a study on the educa-
tional priorities at the local union level. The result shows
that the unions gave a high priority to basic knowledge (Swedish,
English and Math./60%), while only 8% of the employers stressed
basic skills. Instead, half of the employers underlined the need
for vocational training, which only got 26% support from the
unions. Thus, there seems to be a strong tension at the local
level on what kind of educational programmes that should be taken
care of within the renewal funds. Further empirical documentation
on these issues will be presented next year by the Working Life
Center study (Eriksson&Nilsson, 1989)

4.6 A New Institutional Pattern of Adult Education

Roughly speaking, it is possible to differentiate between school-
based and work-based adult education. What determines whether or
not a certain programme is to be defined as personnel training is
whether or not it is partly or fully employer-subsidized. There-
fore certain general courses within municipal adult education
programmes can be defined for some groups as being a Tirt of
personnel training. However the relationship between general
adult education and in-service training or personnel training
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acquires new aspects as a result of the introduction of more
commissioned or sponsored education.

This relationship can be expressed schematically in several ways
- such as models that in turn refer to an overall concept of
cooperative education. One rust try within this context to see
how the various combinations can serve to support both active and
productive vocational training. In doing so, more flexible com-
binations of courses are created as a result of more commissioned
education. The traditional pattern is that an adult enrols in
adult education by the support of vocational motivation.

General Adult
Curriculum

> >

Student

Model 1: Personnel Training as Part of a General Curriculum

An individual is recommended by his employer to
take part in certain courses within a general
adult curriculum. (This should take place on
company time in order to be considered personnel
training.)

General Adult
Curriculum

> >

Student
< < In-House

Curriculum

Model 2: Company-O'Iented Programme of Studies

Certain courses offered by adult education facili-
ties are part of a company's own programme of
studies. (A company has developed its own model
for interaction between general adult education,
personnel training and vocational training.)

7D



Sponsored
Courses

> >
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Student
In-House

' Curriculum

Model 3: Supplementary Sponsored Courses

Sponsored
Courses

A company purchases a supplementary programme of
studies as a complement to its own in-house
training. (In this way the cost of education is
passed on from the public to the private sector.)

->>>
[ Student

Model 4: Specially Designed Sponsored Courses

A company purchases a specially designed
curriculum, made for specific employee needs.

Student > > In-House
Curriculum

Model 5: In-House Personnel Training

A company does all personnel training on its own
and with the help of other consultants.

The above-mentioned situations are a few of the different ways in
which an individual can take part in adult education programmes,
i,e. through in-house training, through public adult education
facilities or through various organisations or associations. Tha
outlining of these situations poses at least two questions. The
first question is how these new forms of contact and new networks
will function as far as renewal funding is concerned.
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The other question has to do with which aspects of vocational
training are the most important in new study programmes that are
formed as a result of cooperation between various schools,
organisations and companies. Sponsored study programmes can
undoubtedly act as a stimulus to research and development con-
cerning teaching and teacher training, practical and theoretical
exercises, course material and the use of technical equipment.

Special attention should be directed towards interspersing
theoretical exercises with practical on-the-job experience.
Attention should also be paid to developing special assistance to
adults with little or no experience in studying and those with a
low measure of self-confidence. As far as a policy of of redi-
stribution is concerned it is therefore important to ensure that
these programmes also benefit those who do not have good study
habits and skills.

The new institutional pattern created by the increasing use of
commissioned education has been reported recently in two Swedish
studies (Holmstrom&Lundmark, 1989 and Gestrelius& Nilsson, 1989).
Special attention has been paid to the different contexts of
commissioned education in labour market training, municipal adult
education and within popular adult education. Recent assessments
show a seemingly rapid expansion of commissioned education within
upper secondary education and municipal adult education cor-
responding 900 full time employed adult teachers per year. Also
within labour market training, there is a strong expansion of
commissioned or sponsored programmes of learning.

Furthermore, the study gives some examples of how different
providers of adult education collaborate at the municipal level.
Finally, it reflects some of the main policy issues of balancing
different objectives in a more market oriented educational
climate (general education vs vocational education, top-level
strategies vs bottom-level approaches and the issue of equality
of opportunity, concentration of provision of course to bigger
cities vs stronger regional balance etc..).

4.7 Agreements on the labour market

In the private sector, an Efficiency and Participation Agreement
(UVA) was concluded in 1982 by the Swedish Employers' Confedera-
tion (SAF), the Swedish Trade Union Confederation (LO) and the
Federation of Salaried Employees in Industry and Services (PTK).
This is an outline agreement dealing with training and informa-
tion for employees with reference to three fields of development:
work organisation, technolojy and economic affairs. The latest
central collective agreement between the parties recommends
further deliberations at industrial level. Both agreements have
been followed by accords between the parties in most sectors of
industry, and also in certain cases by agreements at local level.

The sectorial accords include, for instance, those signed in
1988 by the Swedish Engineering Employers' Association (VF), the
Swedish Union of Clerical and Technical Employees in Industry
(SIF), the Swedish Association of Supervisors (SALF), the As-
sociation of Graduate Engineers (CF) and the Swedish Metal
Workers' Union. These agreements include generally formulated
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clauses to the effect that the parties at local level are to join
forces in creating good opportunities for employees to cope with
new demands on their skills and qualifications. The parties have
also set up "the Engineering Industry Competence Board", whose
tasks include observing and analysing competence requirements in
the industry and on this basis bringing pressure to bear with
regard to the dimensioning of public education.

In the municipal and county council sector, personnel education
forms the subject of an appendix to the Co-determination Agree-
ment. Using the frames defined in this agreement, the parties
have subsequently arrived at local agreements for individual
municipalities and county council areas.

The LO unions have concluded several agreements dealing, in
various ways, with educational questions. Centra' or local
education agreements have been signed by 16 national federations.
An equal number of unions have signed development and participa-
tion agreements, while 12 unions have co-determination agreements
dealing with matters of personnel education. The agreements on
work environment education apply to 20 of the 24 national federa-
tions affiliated to LO, and there are eight other agreements or
accords on educational subjects.

Local development accords accompanied by educational agreements
can be instanced by the agreement between the Swedish Paper
Workers' Union and Norrsundet Bruks AB, which lays down that
"Educational activities are to be looked on as an investment in
the company's prime resource - the personnel". Educational
activities are to be aimed at:

* Giving newly hired employees a general
introduction in compliance with a predefined
programme.

* Giving newly hired and relocated employees
introductory training appropriate to their
impending duties.

* Compiling an inventory of the educational needs
of previously hired personnel and, in the light
of this inventory and within predefined frames,
offering appropriate educational activities.

* Drawing up educational plans.
* Arranging educational activities.
* Following up and auditing educational results.

A special Education Committee, with union representatives in the
majority, has been set up partly in order to define educational
objectives, educational policies and educational plans and to
encourage joint consultations on educational matters between the
responsible executives and educational participants.
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4.8 Viewpoints of the parties on the labour market

Both sides in the Swedish labour market agree that competence
development at work is going to be one of the big issues of the
nineties.

A deliberate strategy of competence development, i.e. up-skill-
ing, is needed to develop the competitive power of the Swedish
economy but also to prevent a more knowledge-intensive working
life creating new gaps between and within various groups in the
labour market.

The principal aim of competence development at work is to streng-
then the position of the individual in the labour market. This is
a matter of common interest to the union organisations, employers
and the community at large.

Divergent interests do not become apparent until the discussion
turns to the distribution and funding of education and develop-
ment.

The Swedish Trade Union Confederation

On the strength of its own surveys and those conducted by others,
LO has established that its affiliated unions are receiving the
smallest share of the growing resources devoted to personnel
education.

This makes it natural for LO to argue that more education must
be given to those who have received least.

In a current draft programme of personnel education, a specially
appointed group within LO, presents and defines its demands on
employers and the community as follows:

Personnel education must be designed so as to meet objec-
tives of the individual, society and working life.

To the individual, personnel education must offer job
security and the pro3pect of independent, developmental
duties. It must also contribute towards achieving the aim of
giving every adult access to good basic education.

Personnel education must be provided for the entire duration
of employment. This will reduce the amount of retraining
needed in connection with job changes or unemployment. In
this way personnel education can help to achieve the labour
movement's aims of full employment and jobs for ever-rbody.

Personnel education must contribute towards furthering the
aims of economic policy. A properly educated workforce will
make possible the maintenance of full employment and a high
economic growth rate. A consistently high education standard
will facilitate the equal distribution of living standards
and the achievement of regional balance within the country.
It will also endow Swedish with competitive advantages in
relation to other countries.
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Within working life, personnel education must contribute
towards efficient production of goods or services.

Given these objectives, the Study Group recommends that
personnel education in future be organised on the following
lines.

o All employees to be entitled to a certain annual renewal
of their vocational competence in the form of personnel
education. This personnel education to be an individual
right, amounting to not less than two weeks annually.
Employees to be allowed to aggregate their education entit-
lement from year to year. Entitlement to the renewal of
vocational competence should be governed by a central agree-
ment.

o Employees lacking compulsory and/or upper secondary
school qualifications in Swedish, mathematics, E:.glish and
civics to be given the right of acquiring those qualifica-
tions during working hours, without any loss of benefits.
This aspect of personnel education is the joint respon-
sibility of working life and the community.

To finance education at compulsory and/or upper secondary
school level, the community should contribute resources on
the same scale as are now being received by young persons
w_thin the compulsory school system. Other expenses should
be defrayed by means of a special payroll levy. These
resources should be administered by a central foundation.

The education is to be conducted on a commissioned basis.
When a certain employee undergoes compulsory and/or upper
secondary school education in the above mentioned subjects,
the employer will be reimbursed for tuition and wage costs.

The implementation of this section of the Study Group's proposals
will call for legislation.

The Swedish Confederation of Professional Employees (TCO1

At its last Congress, in June 1989, TCO adopted a new programme
of adult education and personnel education.

The new programme is based on the theme of "Our knowledge fa-
shions the future of Sweden" and, in itself, is a succinct
presentation of the demands axiomatically made by Sweden's
powerful trade union movement on employers and the community.

TCO defines its demands as follows:

As a result of the increased knowledge and competence
required in the labour market, heavy demands are being made
on adult education. But th...e must be more to adult educa-
tion than tho training of the labour force. Adult education
must also help to develop and reinforce general civic
knowledge, added to which it has an important part to play
in the personal development of the individual and in the
abundance of cultura.! life.



Universal opportunities of recurrent education are essential
in order for the education gaps in society to be successful-
ly reduced. TCO therefore demands a new adult education
reform, one of the main elements in that reform being a form
of adult study assistance which will correspond more ade-
quately to students' needs than is at present the case.

"The knowledge possessed by employees is playing a progres-
sively more important part in working life, at the same time
as growing emphasis is being put on diversity and flexibi-
lity. Activities at the workplace are the employer's respon-
sibility, and this includes personnel. development-. So too,
accordingly, is the financing of personnel education. Trade
union influence on both the distribution and the content of
such education, however, is vital. That influence must be
defined through collective agreements, according to the
conditions prevailing in different fields of collective
bargaining.

Guarantees must be provided for the reservation of suffi-
cient resources for personnel education. The Renewal Funds
Act was a step in the right direction, but this Act only
applies to large and highly profitable enterprises. A more
comprehensive system is needed to ensure adequate funding of
both the private and the public sector and of both large and
small workplaces. A form of public support is needed which
will encourage investments in personnel education, from
which it follows that the development of personnel education
calls not only for collective agreements but also for
legislation.

All employees must have the opportunicy of developing their
competence. A reasonable scale of training, in TCO's view,
is at least two weeks annually. It goes without saying,
however, that actual needs are several times greater in many
cases. A trade union view of learning at work implies
support for the individual members' desires for development,
both at the workplace and outside it. Education will probab-
ly constitute a large proportion of these development
inputs, and it is essential that the education system should
be equal to the demands which an expansion of personnel
education will entail."

The Swedish Employer's Confederation (SAF)

SAP (the Employers' Confederation) has long argued that education
is inseparable from economic life in general. There is, the
argument goes, a clear connection between education investments,
productivity improvements and economic growth. The aggregate
competence of employees and the development of that competence
are a matter of vital corporate interest. This was very clearly
brought out, for example, at SAF's last congress both by repre-
sentatives of the organisation itself and by company spokesmen.

The prospects of companies developing the confidence of their
personnel are based on the availability of employees with good
basic qualifications and basic skills combined with a fundamental
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vocational knowledge. In various connections, therefore, SAF has
given its blessing to both youth and adult education making
contributions in these respects.

SAY also observes that companies are investing heavily in com-
petence development. During the 1980s especially, there has
clearly been a steep growth of interest and investment in educa-
tion and personnel development. Co-operation with the trade
unions has also grown in volume and importance. One manifesta-
tion of that co-operation is the collective agreements which are
beginning to materialise on matters of personnel development and
which have already been described earlier in this section.

In the matter of official statistics on education and educational
spending, SAP draws attention to the difficulty of qualifying the
competence-development process at work in companies. The picture
conveyed by SCB Statistics according to SAF, is restricted to
organised educational innuts.

SAY maintains that personnel education has been discussed exces-
sively in terms of numbers of days and hours or the amount of
expenditure per person taking part in organised education during
paid working hours. This, in SAF's view, does not reflect the
true input for developing the competence of the economically
active population. Above all, no allowance is made for the
waking hours devoted to learning, e.g. through managers, super-
visory staff, experienced colleagues and instructors or through
job rotation.

The main educational problem today, in SAF's view is the inef-
ficiency of the traditional forms of education al the pre-
emption of a large proportion of competence development funding
by compensatory payments for loss of earnings, travel, subsis-
tence allow.nces and residential expenses connected with educa-
tion. At a rough estimate, one-third of expenditure comprises
direct educational costs, the remainder going on the above
mentioned overheads. This, in SAF's view, is an utterly absurd
pattern of expenditure in relation to the needs which most
observers anticipate in the future.

The role of the community in adult education, as SAF sees it, is
to provide basic skills, to develop people into democratic
citizens and to support cultural development. The main respon-
sibility for competence development should be vested in enter-
prise. The community should avoid legislation on the sector of
adult education which is concerned with developing competence at
work. The role of the parties in the labour market is to sustain
the quality of educational inputs and to interest individuals in
developing their knowledge.

One difference between the respective views of SAF and the union
organisations where educational questions are concerned is that
SAY heavily emphasises that the scope and content of the person-
nel education financed by industry must bear a direct relation to
production and its immediate and future needs, whereas the union
organisations also stress the right of the individual to develop
mental opportunities and the more distributive aspects of com-
petence development.
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SAF rejects the type of construction represented by renewal
funds, wage-earner funds, work environment funds, profit confis-
cations and increases in payroll levies. In SAF's opinion this
type of legislation seriously threatens the existence of com-
panies and, accordingly, the job security of their employees.
Company measures to develop the competence of their employees
should be encouraged instead of being inhibited by bureaucratic
legislation, SAF argues, e.g. in its comments on the official
report (DsU 1985:10) entitled Adult Education, the reforms of the
1970s - an evaluation.

Employers thus show an increasing but variable interest in
questions of personnel education. SAF has not yet, however, drawn
up a programme on the subject.

4.9 Increased market orieitation and/or stronger public inter-
vention - some concluding remarks

The very rapid growth of personnel education in the Swedish
economy has been partly due to the increasing importance of the
knowledge and competence of the labour force as a strategic
factor of production and as competitive asset.

The supply of education for adults and the number of agencies
providing it are increasing, and in vocational eduction especial-
ly, de facto markets have developed in which both private and
public educational mandatcrs are active.

As is clear, not least, from the viewpoints expressed by the
labour market parties, one of the great challenges of the 1990s
will be to devise u system of continuous further education for
all employees in both the private and the public sectors.

Thus there is a substantial demand for education. Whether that
demand will be met within a more market-oriented system appears,
judging from the current Swedish debate, to be more a question of
aptitude than of principle.
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SECTION V

THE LEARNING SOCIETY AS A TERFUTORY FOR RESEARCH AND POLICY
DEVELOPMENT - A LIST OF VIEWS AND PROBLEMS

5.1 The Great Transformation of Learning in Society

ComparincL the Shifting Landscape of Learning

The purpose o this final chapter is to list some fields and
problems where there are growing needs for more knowledge and
information. Some of these problems are dealt with in two reports
published by the Swedish National Board of Education in col-
laboration with the Swedish National Board of Universities and
Colleges (See Implementing Recurrent Education in Sweden. On
Reform Strategies of Swedish Adult and Higher Education, NBE-
report 1988:8 and Adults in the Academy. International Trends in
Adult and Higher Education,NBE-report 1988:38) The need for a
comparative view is also reflected in a recently published report
on a set of joint seminars between Sweden, the USA and Canada
(see Adult Learning, Work and Citizenship, NBE-report 1989:25).
The general comments and the list of research problems presented
below can be seen as additional remarks to what is said in these
reports.

Comparative approaches and the analyses of the cultural context
of learning are not only a c-Gs-national mission. They are just
as important in a national context. We tend to describe the
different institutions of adult learning as seemingly similar
phenomena, dressed up in conventional attire of figures and
statistics. In order to avoid the risk of an oversimplified
comparative model, it is necessary to pay more attention to the
cultural context and value-systems of different institutions of
adult education.

Phis methodological challenge tends to be more crucial in the
stady of non-formal adult education such as learning organi-
sations or learning enterprises, where the reinforcement of an
enterprise culture and the employees' identification with the
business idea and production goals are as important as the
upgrading of skills and knowledge.

Another challenge of comparative study concerns the assessment of
the volume and variety of the provision of learning options.
Access to Swedish adult and higher education could be labelled
"Fifty-Fifty" , Abrahamsson (1989). More than fi.:ty per cent of
the labour force participate in some kind of organised learning
activity during a single year and slightly more than 50 per cent
in higher education are above 25 years of age. The intensity of
this student activity covers a broad span from a few evening
meeti.ngs in a study circle to full-time studies in labour market
training or degree programmes in higher education.
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A different criterion would be percentage of working time used
for learning or learning costs through governmental investments,
employers or the -duly learners themselves. Not surprisingly, few
countries if any, could provide accurate statistical documen-
tation on these issues. Better information is needed if we want
to compare policies of recurrent education and educational leave
of absence with policie, of learning enterprises with focus on
learning time.

Furthermore, it will be more complicated to describe the images
and institutional pattern of adult education and learning since
the borderlines between different providers tend to be more
blurred (Cross, 1988). The Swedish case represents a sectoria-
lised institutional structure with a distiaction between nopular
adult education, formal adult education and vocational adult
education, while other countries are developing more comprehen-
sive models of adult education such as the commrnity college or
the polytechnic. When drawing a map of the education and training
of the labour force, it is, of course, of the utmost interest to
illuminate and clarify new institutional patterns at the work-
place such as corporate classrooms and learning enterprises.

Forecasting Future Learning Needs

Rapid changes in society towards more knowledge-intensive skills
and work assignments necessitate new methods in order to fore-
cast educational standards and conditions in the future. Nowadays
great pains are taken to describe demographic shifts in society
- changes that are sometimes called age shock or the demographic
depression depending on whether the problems are viewed from a
perspective of education, work or sccial welfare. It is impor-
tant to identify and project changes in levels of education
among the general public.

The NBE has recently carried out a such a study of forecasted
levels of education in the year 2010. The most important con-
clusion of the study was that in the future it will be necessary
not only to compensate for educational inadequacies among those
of an older generation with only seven years of public school,
but also among those who have gone through the "newer" system of
education consisting of nine years of compulsory school. Further-
more there will be young people, who despite having gone to
school for eleven or twelve years, will still lar'k certain
elementary skills and an er:ceptable level of knowledge about the
society they live in.

There are, however, several more reasons for an increased public
sector interest regarding further education for employees

In a situation where the labour shortage above all concerns
skilled labour, education and competence will alleviate the
problems, helping to restrain inflation and stabilise the
national economy.

More stimulating and advanced duties will enhance employees'
involvement in their work and, hopefully, enhance national
productivity as well.
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To facilitate the replacement rf degrading, deleterious jobs
by others which are healthy and stimulating, education will
be needed as a kind of bridge leading away from the inferior
jobs to the better ones. In this way education can have the
effect of spurring structural change on the conditions
defined by knowledge production, as well as promoting a
renewal of work organisation conducive to more qualified
vocational roles.

Competence development at work can be expected to give women
opportunities for a fresh start following periods of child
care and also to favour the eqrality of wonen and men in the
labour market.

Extra educational measures in vulnerable regions can play an
important part in the inter-regional equalisation of living
standards.

These various societal motives for investing in competence
development at work are accentuated by the fact that diminishing
numbers of young persons will be entering the employment sector
in the 1990s, the average age of the work force will rise,
women's employment participation rate will catch up with men's
and the Swedish labour force will, to all intents and purposes,
be fully mobilised.

The changing European panorama and an increasing competitiveness
in the world economy will add certain issues to the analyses of
the future needs and qualifications regarding:

* Basic skills and general civic - or European - knowledge in
order to be more flexible to changes in work qualifications
and location

* Second language standards and second language policies in
order to cope with an increased labour market mobility

* Formulation of uccepted educational standards and skill
composition in various occupations

* Development of new methods of recognition of prior learning,
credit accumulation and credit transfer with the help of com-
puters, data-bases and "Education Access Cards".

* Skill formation, computer readiness and competence development
to meet an increasing mobility within internal labour markets

* A more generic concept of knowledge with a certain subject core
and various fields of application

A strategy for a knowledge-oriented society of the future cannot
only be based on differences between various generations and age
groups. It is perhaps even more important to attempt to define
qualitative differences in knowledge among groups varying in
age, social standing and also cultural and religious b..ckground.

It is without a doubt that the terms "competence" and "compe'..i-
tiveness" will be key words in the workings of such a strategy.
It will be a matter of vital importance to define just what is
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meant by a sound level of competence in a knowledge-intensive
society. It will also be important to illustrate how demands for
a certain level of competence will vary. Some questions for
discussion can then be posed:

What are the results arrived at from a forecast of demo-
graphic shifts and the consequences thereof at the thres-
hold of the 21st century?

How can quantitative efforts be supplemented by more quali-
tatively directed studies with a stronger emphasis on the
conception of knowledge and competence?

The Need for a Renewal of Public Policies in the Context of
Expanding Learning Enterprises

One striking development today is the shift that can be seen in
attitudes concerning education and learning at the workplace.
Possibilities for creating a learning-associated work environment
and organization are being discussed more and more, and conse-
quently a change in emphasis from time off from work for studies
to time for learning as an inherent part of a iob or vocation. In
this area there are great differences between a traditional model
for recurrent education and that which is prevalent in Japan, for
example, where priority is given to learning time and more on-
the-job training than off-the-job training.

It is evident that this shift in attitude to the level of educa-
tion, skills and preparedness for the future within the labour
force also brings to the fore the balance or even the connection
between public adult education and in-service education stemminn
from cooperation between the employer and trade union represen a-
tives.

The workplace can serve at the present time as a centre for
adult learning and pursuit of knowledge. This will be the case
even more so in the future. The development of ideas within
adult education must be supplemented by a pedagogy of working
life where especially questions affecting occupational education
are of central importance.

The educational investments in the corporate sector sometimes
exceed the resources available through public expenditures. If
we add staff development programmes and the notion of learning
enterprises, it is quite apparent that adult learning is growing
into one of the major components in the expanding service sector.
The evident expansion of learning enterprises actudize the need
for a redefinition of public policies.

Th.:. policy challenges do not only reflect the need for a re-
distribution of learning options through the life-span. It is
also the challenge of finding a constructive balance between
learning for active citizenship, productive w_rk and free human
thoughts. And, last but not last, one of the most cru'ial policy
issues concerns who pays and who benefits..." from different
policy altenlatives.
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5.2 The Right to Learn and its Barriers

Learning Rights between Public Policy and Market Influence

During previous years the question of adult illiteracy ^r adult
functional illiteracy has become more and more a matter of
attention. Figures point out that there are between 15 and 20
million adults in Europe who lack the basic knowledge necessary
in order to take active an part in work within the framework of
knowledge-oriented production. The question concerning basic
skills for adults or adult literacy is a matter that has received
high priority for several years in the United States and Canada.
The right of adults to basic skills and also their right to
continuing education is therefore not a matter of fact. In
reference to distinct political objectives concerning a fairer
distribution of income in society, the right that adults have to
education should nevertheless be discussed from several different
aspects.

In a more general sense, it might be challenging to list a common
core of learning rights for post-industrial societies. Examples
could be:

* The right to be a literate, competent and active citizen

* The right to leave of absence for both general and vocational
education

* The right to an accurate form of study assistance, day-care and
other forms of social support

* The right to chose curricula and content according to personal
interests and societal goals

* The right to get accurate information and guidance concerning
the full range of options of adult education and learning

* The right to a good teaching and learning climate that incor-
porates the life and work experiences of adults and also is
adapted to their learning needs and social context

* The right to receive some form of credits, credentials or
diploma relating to formal studies

In order to discuss these issues, some general background know-
ledge must be taken for granted:

What is the present situation concerning the right to time
off work for studies and the financing of studies in various
countries? What are the pros aid cons of the different
systems? How is the problem of study financing solved in
general and how is the responsibility allocated among public
sector, private sector and the individual?

What is discussed concerning hours of work, other areas
where time off work is involved (sick-leave, additional time
off for holiday, early retirement pension, etc.) and the
prioritizing of time off for studies?
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To what degree are que,tions concerning leave of absence a
matter of trade union negotiation?

In what way do discussions take place about the right to
educational time off/and or learning time throughout the
life-span within the framework of a long-term educational
policy planning?

Defining the Social Limits to Learning

Comparative descriptions could also be made from different levels
or positions in the educational system such as the images of
politicians and policy-makers, planners and administrators,
teachers and students as well as employers and the local com-
munity. To what extent is the notion of a learning society shared
by the public or by common people in their everyday life?

In this study, special attention has been focussed on what
factors influence the provision and participation of learning
options for adults. Social recruitment and barriers to learning
are traditional fields of adult education research. An overall
picture of the outcome of the Swedish reforms of adult education
during the seventies was presented in a report to the Government
in 1985 and followed by special studies presented in Abrahamsson
& Rubenson 1986, ed.)

Traditional approaches on obstacles to adult learning have to be
supplemented by policy oriented studies on the social limits of
learning and the creation of good learning settings at the
workplace or in everyday life. If a work or life situation is
characterised by a low competence ceiling and no space for self-
initiatives and participation, it seems likely that there would
be very little or no growth of positive learning attitudes.

A contradictory assumption would be that over-restrictive learn-
ing contexts enhance the use of emergency exits such as change of
jobs or new careers. Swedish studies in this field shows a strong
generation and education gap in the use of these ways of adapta-
tion. Young employees with modern education tend to be short-
timers, while older workers with a low educational standard stay
to the bitter end.

To what extent can this inequality of educational provision and
the neglect of learning attitudes be changed through good poli-
cies and efficient implementation? What are the limits of public
intervention and to what extent can market mechanisms be used as
facilitators for better learning options? Considering the great
variety of political, organisational and financial interests sur-
rounding this question, it seems extremly difficult to develop a
purely empirical model to test this question. At a deeper level,
it concerns fundamental societal values and political ideologies
reflected by words such as man, state and market.
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5.3 Policy Formation, Implementation and Evaluation -
Concluding Remarks

New Conditions for Policy Formulation in Adult Education

The future policy process in adult education and learning as seen
from a work force point of view comprises a number of societal
changes not to say contradictions. One such development is the
increasing stress of decentralization of the planning pr)cess in
order to give more space for regional or municipal interests. It
is a change contrasted by a growing internationalization of the
determinants of the learning society.

Another change concerns the "non-formalization" of learning with
the aim of making the workplace a classroom or a learning con-
text. This shift in the landscape of learning is contrasted by
the increasing need of affirmative actions for neglected groups
such as older workers, immigrants and women with short education.
Finally, we are facing the strong demand and also investments in
HRD-activities such as skill formation and competence up-grading,
while the infrastructure and support for general education and
civic information are lagging behind.

Within this new context for policy formulation, it is possible to
describe how different countries guarantee their citizens learn-
ing rights through the life span. Educational leave of absence
as well as an efficient system of study finance are, of course,
cornerstones in this respect. Should all citizens get a "time-
check" for paid learning as a "drawing right" through the life
span? If so, how much time and who pays? And how should these
policies be related to the need for parental leave, health
insurance and the demand for increasing vacation time? In Sweden
current time-policies give priority to an expanded parental leave
and more vacation at the expense of shorter working days or more
learning time.

That does not mean the issue of the distribution of learning
time through the life-span has left the political agenda. It has
been raised by the two main trade unions, LO and TCO from dif-
ferent perspectives and also in the Social Democratic Party's
report on priorities for the 90a. A recent report from the
Swedish TUC suggests that all employees should be given the right
to two weeks in-service training each year. This right should be
written into central agreements between the parties on the labour
market.

Furthermore the TUC proposed that all employees who have no
secondary and/or upper secondary education in Swedish, English,
mathematics and social sciences should be entitled to attend
courses in this field. Participation should take place during
working hours without loss of income. The costs,implementation
and impact of such a reform would be a large field of reserach
and evaluation in itself.

It is obvious that the institutional networks and forms of
influence of adult education will be even more important in the
coming knowledge-intensive society.
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In a future perspective, it is not only interesting to describe
what factors that are warming up or cooling down the policy
process on adult education and learning. It is just as important
to find indicators of performance showing to what extent learning
options and outcomes are increasing or decreasing for different
social groups. In a more market oriented context for adult
learning, the role of compensatory policies will be more crucial.
Should society define and also support the idea of a minimal
level of basic skills and a core of civic knowledge for every-
body? If so, how could this idea recognise the prior learning and
experiences of adults and not depend on subject knowledge from
the formal school system?

In addition to the design of good learninj settings there is an
increasing need to develop efficient forms of credit accumulation
and transfer in a situation where adult learning is moving out
from the classroom to the workplace or into a seemingly pleasant
social climate of learning enterprises. This is an even more
demanding issue in the context of the development of the European
community and an expanding mobilisation of labour between dif-
ferent countries. Thus, there is a close link between credit
accumulation and language skill. The educational challenge of
immigrants is not only reflected by the upgrading of under-
educated people, but also by the need to make good use of the
prior learning of the great numbers of immigrants with higher
levels of education.

Assessing the Impact of Different Policy Alternatives

One of the crucial educational missions in most post-industrial
society is to identify different policies and institutional
patterns in order to meet the rapidly increasing demand for
further education and training. There is an urgent need for
training strategies that will up-grade occupational competence
and increase the competitiveness of the work force both in Europe
and other continents. At present, it is difficult to outline
distinct models, but Eome examples could be:

a) Recurrent education as a comprehensive policy strategy aiming
at an overall integration of the alternation between education,
work and leisure over the total life-span (a model often used in
the Scandinavian countries and Sweden in particular )This policy
idea often leads to a large proportion of general public sector
adult education.

b) Policies focussing on the development of a system of continu-
ing vocational education and selected measures of labour market
training and retraining initiatives This traditonal adult educa-
tion policy is supporting a strong sector of vocational public
sector adult education in collaboration with the social parties.

c) Policies focussing on the development of corporate classrooms
and generally up-grading in-service training programmes. This
policy is shared by some of the larger multinational corpora-
tions. The rapid expansion of the employers' sponsored education
in various countries can be seen as a result of this model.
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d) Policies focussing on the notion of learning enterprises,
skill formation and industrial development. This policy ideal
aims at an increase in learning jobs, job-inhererent learning
time and a cohesive work team, trying to cope with problems and
new situations in a creative manner. This policy focuses more on
Human Resource Development, HRD, than the participation of
employees in formal education or courses. They are also related
to the Japaneese system of life-time-employment and a strong
focus on learning at the work place.

These four policy models have different perspectives where policy
formulation, conditions for implementation and evaluation are
concerned. The two first models have a stronger public policy
component, while the two other policies rely to a larger extent
on private interests. One of the crucial policy issues today in
Sweden is to what extent public interests should intervene in the
development of corporate training or learning enterprises.

The methods of implementation also vary to a great extent. One
such example is to what extent learning rights are guaranteed by
legislation in the parliament or by negotiations between the
social parties. Another instrument of implementation concerns the
allocation of resources to different forms of adult learning.
Public sector adult education can be supported through direct
subsidies, while private sector adult education might be finan-
ced as customized training or through indirect subsidies such as
tax-exemption or reduction of social costs of the employees.

The same kind of difficulties are present when one aims at an
evaluation of the impact of these four policy models. The more
one moves into the landscape of non-formal adult education, the
more difficult it seems to be to collect accurate statistics and
systematic information. Thus, it is almost impossible to answer
the question of "how much is a learning enterprise...?". Further-
more, it is not easy tc formulate the dependent variables of an
increased investment in adult education and learning for and at
the workplace (AELAW). Some of the relationsships or "impacts" to
be discussed are:

* AELAW as an instrument to combat the skill gap on the labour
market in general and at a certain workplace in particular

* AELAW and its impact on the equality of opportunities and
education standards between or within certain groups

* AELAW and the changed education structure in a certain enter-
prise or public institution

* AELAW and the process of skill formation and competence
development at the workplace

* AELAW and its contribution to the policy of full employment

* AELAW and the flexibility of the work force on internal and/or
external labour markets

* AELAW and its relationship to szonomic productivity and
competitiveness of the work force
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* AELAW and its impact on political resources and civic par-
ticipation

Much theoretical work and empirical study are needed in order to
answer these questions. Before satisfying a number of explanatory
goals, it might be relevant to focus on a more descriptive
approach, i.e. the use of certain indicators of performance.

In Search for Indicators Performance of Adult Education

Achieving a balance between various types of knowledge and
interests is a central element in Swedish educational policy and
strategies. The question of equality in a knowledge-based society
concerns not only the distribution of educational prospects among
various social groups and age groups. It is also important to
take into account the question of impartiality 6nd fairness when
discussing in-service educational policy and other training both
at the workplace and for personal and voca%ional development.
Moreover, acquiring a regional balance in Us education that is
offered is becoming a more and more important policy matter.

What policies should be developed in connection with expanding
urban areas and stagnating regional areas? In what way do the
types and quantity of education offered comply to labour market
policies and measures? How does one achieve a balance between a
basic and fundamental education and more vocationally-oriented
and competence-directed knowledge?

Some of the issues are:

* Systems of evaluation and assessment of national policies in
adult education

* The use of longitudinal studies and qualitative analyses of
the changing conditions of life transition and learning in
different countries

* The development of more accurate statistics and indicators of
performance regarding the development of workplace learning as
well as the interaction between corporate classrooms, customized
training and different forms of public sector adult education

* The development of concept anct models to analyse the rela-
tionship between basic skills and educational standards on the
one hand and full employment, productivity and work force com-
petitiveness on the other hand.

An Additional List of Problems

Without going into details, our educational future will also
include a growing need to cover a number of sub-issues such as a)
descriptions and analyses of the contradictory structure of
general objectives of education such as recurrent education,
lifelong learning, learning enterprise or learning society b)
the development of better theories and methods of describing the
social limits of adult learning c) the need to supplement the
indicators of performance for formal educational institutions
with useful criteria and assessment procedures for non-formal
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institutions such as corporate classrooms or learning enterpri-
ses.

Another group of dimensions concern the infrastructure of the
learning society by looking at how new learning settings are
created through social transformation and the use of new techno-
logy. Furthermore, it is necessary to identify and analyse the
learning outcome of non-educational policies and find better
methods of describing how different societal sectors "collaborate
with or oppose each other" as seen from a learning perspective.

Levels of learning and knowledge hierarchies are other important
issues to be discussed. One example is the need for general
competence elevation as seen from both an internal and external
labour market position. Another example is found in the need to
describe the cognitive thresholds of learning in a life-span
perspective and within the notion of the age-shock and shortage
of young labour.

Furthermore, it is important to clarify how changes in life
transitions and learning are created as a part of the social
transformation of society (i.e. family pattern and divorce rates,
day-care and schooling, the participation of women in the labour
force, an ageing population and the growing need for care-taking
institutions etc).

Finally, it is necessary to focus on teaching and learning with
adults from an experiential point of view, in search of good
learning settings and a supportive social context for studies and
development.

The Right to Work and the Right to Learning_- Joint Policy
Missions towards a Learning Society

One important factor explaining the high level of employment and
the low level of unemployment in Sweden is the capacity for
uniting the demands of production for flexibility with those of
the individual for security.

Sweden's active labour market policy is aimed at uniting these
demands, and hitherto the focus of attention has been on the
external labour market. Individual demands for security have to
a great extent concerned the risks of overt unemployment entailed
by changes in production.

More and more interest is now being focussed on the internal
labour markets and the need of individual employees for security
in an employment sector which is making progressively heavier
demands on knowledge and competence.

This makes competence development a central instrument of active
labour market policy and, ambitiously designed, it can mean a
radical renewal of policy for structural change and improved
productivity throughout the Swedish economy. Thus, public inputs
are needed for the sake of employment. Universal employment has
been one of the central objectives of Sweden's economic policy.

.111110=1...
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This is also an important objective from the viewpoint of educa-
tion and competence development, for reasons pointed out by the
American economist Alfred S. Eichner (Challenge/May-June 1988):

"The amount of employment being generated is the single most
significant factor determining the rate at which new skills
and competences are being added by the labour force, and
thus the single most significant factor determining the
society's longrun potential growth rate."

"The rate at which employment opportunities are being
generated is certainly more critical to the process of
acquiring skills than all the sums spent on educaion and
other forms of training."

"This is because the supply of and the demand for manpower,
rather than being independent of one another, are in fact
highly interdependent. The proof of this is the greater
growth o: skills and competences from on-the-job training
when the economy is expanding more rapidly."

Taking this perspective into consideration, it is no surprise
that labour market policies and educational policies have to be
joint ventures towards a learning society. Furthermore, it is no
surprise that the Swedish trade unions have taken an active role
in defining important roles for adult education and learning a8
well as the need for a growth of the learning sector as such.
Both LO and TCO have recently contributed to the public debate by
offering suggestions concerning the future development of recur-
rent education in Sweden.

In conclusion one can say that, in spite of financial restric-
tions in the public sector, the discussion of a future strategy
for Swedish adult and continuing education is just about to move
into a more intensive and challenc,ing period.

Thus, the future development of adult education and learning in a
post-industrial society cannot be analysed solely in the context
of current institutional patterns of education. Further studies
do not only have to look deeper at the expanding learning enter-
prises at the workplace, they must also analyse the educational
impact or learning obstacles created by too sectorized and too
unreflective non-educational policies. In a learning society, the
rights to free knowledge seeking and competence development have
to be guaranteed by more institutions than the traditional
education society. It is, in fact, a responsibility and a mission
that should, at best, influence all human actiNities, the right
to work not excluded.

-*-*-*_*-*_*_*_*_*-*_*-*-
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Background

Statistics Sweden carried out, in co-operation with the Depart-
ment of education, The National Board of Education and the
Swedish Board of Universities and colleges, statistical surveys
about personnal training in spring 1986 and in spring 1987,
when the Department of labour also participated. The surveys
are presented in a series calleJ Backgroundmatcrials about
adult education no:1987:1, called "Personnel training in spring
1986" and, in the same series, no: 1988:1 "Personnel training
in spring 1987".

Beginning 1988, the surveys were carried out within the
limits of government grants for Statistics Sweden and are
presented in Statistical Reports, series U 39 SM. The surveys
were carried out as additional questions to the labor!' fame
survey of Statistics Sweden.

The data was mostly collected via telephone interviews.
The surveys of 1986 and 1987 included almost 30 000

interviews among people in various ages, fixxn 16-64 years.

103

This large sample made it possible to present the results for
subpopulations, for instance, counties, tradeunions or occupa-
tional groups. In the report, data about personnel training is
presented for different industries (trades) and labour market
sectors.

In spring 1989, new data was collected on personnel trai-
ning. These data will be ready for analysis; at the beginning of
1990. There are also plans of repeating the survey in the spring
of 1990. Views, if any, of improvements or changes regarding
the planned, forthcoming 'urvey, may be sent to Statistics
Sweden on February 28,1990, at the latest.

Contactpersons and responsible for putting this report together
are Sven Sundin and Berta Smedberg.
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Summary, The labour market in total

The total labour market had engaged almost 4,4 millions employed, 48 per cent of these were women and 52 percent men.
Compared to the total population (16-64 years) the youngest group (16-25 years) and the oldest group (56-64 years) were
underrepresented on the labourmarket. About 74 per cent among the employed were working full-time. Somewhat over 20
per cent were educated in universities, a little less than 50 per cent were educated in uppersecondary schools and some what
over 30 per cent were, at the most, educated within the compulsory school system, 9 years at the most. Almost 9 per cent
of the labour market were self-employeed or assistants in such companies. About 75 per cent were unionorganized in LO,
(the Swedish Trade Union Confederation) TCO (the Swedish Central Organization of Salaried Employees) or SACO (the
Swedish Confederation of Proffessional).

Personnel training in spring 1987 forthe total personnal training labour market. Divided
into agegroups, numbers, per cent and number of trainingdays per trainee. Changes
compared to spring 1986 in percentage-units and time of training

The year 1987
Employed Those in personnel
on total training

Age Number I LTIEBTI er %

Compared to 1986

Days per
person %

Days
por person

16-25
26-35
36-45
46-55
56-64

Total

1

1

4

774 700
038 300
198 500
829 300
541 800

382 600 1

154 900
279 300
349 200
228 200

98 500

110 100

20
27
29
28
18

25

6,8
6,4
5,7
4,8
4,2

5,7

4
3
2
5
2

3

0,0
-0,9
-0,4
-0,4
-0,3

-0,5

Personnel training, in spring 1987 for the total labour market. Presentation of length
of training by sex, agegroups and extent of employment. Per cent.

%

60

50

40

36

20

10

0

Employed
in thousands:

W M 16- 26- 36- 46- 56- 1- 20. 35-
25 35 45 55 64 19 34 more

Sex Age Workingtime (hours/week)
2095 2288 775 1038 1199 829 542 196 930 3255
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up to
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Every fourth person within the Swedish labour market were
involved in some form of personnel training, paid by the
employer, in spring 1987. Added together these 1,1 million,
took part in 50 528 000 hours of training. Counted as "whole
year persons", that is 1 600 working hours per person and year,
the time for training was equivalent to 63 000 persons in
continual training.

The increase in volume of personnel training, measured as
the n umber of days for training, was 5,7 pex cent, between 1986
and 1987. The increase would have been even larger, had not
the time for training per trainee decreased with half a day. Of
the increase in volume, 0,7 per cent was due to more people
being employed in 1987. The shortest length of training, iess
than one day, was not measured in 1986. 0,6 per cent of the
increase in volume between the two years, was due to the
change of definition.

Women and men were, roughly, involved in personnel
training equally often. Part time workers took part to a less
extent and had shorter training. Taken in consideration that part
time workers mostly were women, the following results regar-
ding parts and average length of training, were shown.

Working-
time per
week

Taken part of personnel training 1987

Part (To) Days/person
Men Women Men Women

1 -19 hours 4,6 9,0 5,0 4,4
20 - 34 hours 17,4 23,0 4,9 4,8
35 - hours 26,4 28,9 6,1 5,6

Total 25,5 25,1 6,0 5,3
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In 1987, compared to 1986, the number of participants in
pasonnel training, showed an increasewith 3,2 per cent for
women and 2,9 per cent for men. The length of training was
reduced between the two years with 0,7 days for female
participants and 0,3 days for male participants.

The number of employed was approximately 3 992 000 in
1987 and they were, as an average, working 36 hours per wee,k.
By calculating the quotient between the participation in per-
sonnel training by the employees and the total amount of
workingtime during half r: year, the measure given was: time
disposed for training. Among all employees, the quotient was
1,7 per cent or about 40 minutes per employee and week. This
adds up to less than 2 days of training per employee and half-
year.

The time for training, among the participants, was, in avera-
ge, 5,7 days. The following presentation by trade union mem-
bership (head organizations) and sex, was made:

Union, head-
organization

LO

TCO

SACO

Time for training (days/person)
Men Women Total

6,3 5,1 5,8

6,1 5,2 5,6

5,8 6,9 6,3

The part of LO members, participating in personnel training in
spring 1987, was considerably lower compared with the orga-
nizations of salaried employees; see figure below. LO mem-
bers who were trained, had, as an average, an equally long
period of time for training, as other members.

Personnel training in spring 1987 for the labour market in total. Presentation of
length of training within union head organization, previous education and most
common subjects chosen for personnel training.Per cent.
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Abstract and explanation of definitions
The extent and apportion of personnel training has been mea-
sured in various ways. Examples of questions at issue, being
answered in this report, are: "How many participated in person-
nel training? " and "How long was the period of personnel
training?" The basis of the presentation of answeres were the
answeres on question U6, in the year 1986 (appendix 2) and
question T6, in the year 1987 (appendix 3). There was also a
demand for contents of subjects and trainingorganizers (U5
and U7, as well as T5 and T7).

Personnel training means here training that has been fully
or partly financed by the employer or the own company. In the
survey of 1986, i t was also a demand, that the extension in time,
totally, had been at least 8 hours or a full day's work. All kinds
of training have been included, even introduction to a new job.
When an interviewed person took part in more than one
training course, the length in time has been put together.

Length of training is a summary of various alternatives of
answeres. The length "up to 5 days" refers to the first three
alternatives and "more than a week", the last two, in the survey
of 1987. Unknown lenght of training, has been refered to the
group "up to 5 days".

It was estimated that the labour market, in total, had 18 per
cent of personnel training within the category group "up to 5
days". The corresponding percentage-rate for the category
group "more than a week", was 7.3. Parts of various length of
training for industries (trades) and labour market sectors are
presented in the figure below.

In the following passage, length of training is presented for
each industry and sector by sex, age, weekly workingtime,
union membership and level of previous education. An average
value for the wholesurveygroup, has been drawn into tht. figure
as a horizontal line. In the figure below, it is marked with an (A)
for the labour market in total.

Great differences were shown between different industries.
Electricity, gas and water (N4) as well as Banks and insurance
(N8), both had three times as high part of persor.nel training
than Fanning and Mining industries (N1 and N2). Low parts
were also found within the Construction(N5) and the sector of
Self-employeed (S5). The figure also shows that Transport and
communisations (N7) had a fairly large part in the longer trai-
ningclass "more than a week ". Public employers, mainly the
State/Government (S1), had higher parts of training than priva-
te ones.

Personnel training in spring 1987 for industy groups and labour market sectors.
Presentation of length of training.Per cent.

aA

60
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40
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N1 N2 N3 N4 N5
Ag Mi Ma El Co

Employed 169 980 272
In thousands: 11 42

N6 N7 N8 N9
CHR TC Fl CPs

301 1 667
611 332

S1 S2 S3 S4 S5
Go Mu Co Pr S-e

423 433 391
810 2 327
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up to 5
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Days of training, the number of whole days used foreperson-
nel training, is a measurement of volume. In order to calculate
the number of days for training, the following assumptions
were made. TI e alternative answer "less than a day" were given
the value half a Jay, or 4 hours. If the answer was "1-2 days",
this was in average, assumed to be a day and a half. TO calculate
the answer "3-5 days", the middlevalue of4 dayswas assumed.
Alternative answer no 4, which was "1 week -1 month", were
given the value of 10 days. Persons who answered with the,
longest alternative "more than a month" were given the calcu-
lated value of 30 days. Unknown lenght of time, that is partial
dropout cases, was assumed to be 1,5 days of personnel
training. In the survey of 1987, the partial dropout cases, was
less than 0,5 per cent.

Time for training, or dar awaiting per trainee, have been
calculated by talcifig the quotient between days of training and
the number of participants in personnel training. The figureon
page 48, shows the time for training among participants by
industry and labour market sector.

By comparing both parts (indirect numbers) and length of
personnel training per trainee, a measure was given on the
amount of time used for training. Part of workingtime used
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for training was calculated by multiplying the days of training
with 8 (hours) and then dividing the sum with the number of
working hours per six months. In order to calculate the number
of working hours per six months, in total, data from the labour
force survey c-t cdinary weekly workingtime has been multi-
plied, at first with 20 (weeks) and then with the total number of
employed within the industry/sector. Hereby, employees only
have been taken into calculation. fhe measure is presented in
per cent,training hours in proportion to working hours.

Whole year persons in training were calculated by multi-
plying the number of days of training with 8 (hours), at first and
then with 2 (half years), then, again, by deviling the sum with
1600. A whole year person was assumed to be working ./
hours.

The change in days of training between 1986 and 1987, is
presented together for municipal authorities and county coun-
cils. Furthermore, data for self-ernployeed, due to reclassifica-
tion in between the two years, must be carefully interpreted.

Days of training, changes in days of training, whole year persons in training and weekly workingtime for
employees in industry groups and labourmarket sectors

Code Industry groups
Labour market sectors

N1

N2
N3

N4
N5
N6

N7
N8
N9

S1
S2
S3
54
S5

A

Agriculture, forestry and fishing
Mining and quarrying
Manufacturing

Electricity, gas and waterworks plants
Construction
Commerce, hotels and restaurants

Transport and communications
Finance and insurance
Community services &
administration and private services

Government employment
Municipal employees
County employees (mostly medical)
Private enterprise employees
Self-employead

Labour market in total

Days of training
spring 1987

(thousand days)

Changes in Whole year
days of training persons
compared to 1986 1987
(thousand days) (number) (hours/week)

Weekly workingtime
for employees

94 16 938 39.0
8 7 79 40.6

1 364 218 13 638 38.1

82 13 823 38.7
233 69 2 326 39.2
635 71 6 350 34.1

549 9 5 489 37.3
718 93 7 183 37.3

2 634 69 26 338 34.4

1 187 32 11 874 37.3
1 074

738
-185 10 736

7 383
34.3
34.3

4093 110 31 100 36.9
207 (81) 2 071

6 316 338 63 160 36.0

1 0 C



In average, the personnel training was estimated to be 5,8 days
among those 1,1 million, who participated in spring 1987.
Compared to 1986, this was a decrease in 0,5 days. The time for
training varied from 4,6 days, at the least within the primary
local authorities sector to 7,6 days, at the most, within the sector
of Transport and communications. Sec figure below. Unfortu-
nately, it has not been possible to compare changes and
differences within the municipal authorities sector only, be-
tween the two years. In table 17, on page 79, changes for
municipal authorities and county councils anspresented toget-
her. The time for training within the two local sectors had been
reduced with one day (1,0 days).

The variation within an industry or sector was larger than
differences between the industries/sectors. The primary local
authorities sector was, for instance, not without longer periods
of personnel training, almost 50 000 persons were trained for
a period longer than a week.

The summarizing measure "part of workingtime disposed
for training" pain ted at great differences between various pacts
of the labour market. The figure is presented on page 49.
Calculations were made, only regarding employees. Therea-
son for this, was that data concerning the woridngtime for
private enterprisers as well as time disposed for training within
this sector, was considered to be unreliable. In an average
weekly workingtime of 36 hours, for all employees, it was
calculated that 1 per cent of the workingtime, was equivalent
to approximately 20 minutes per week.

The State/Govemmerst sector was measured to have the
highest val ue,abo'at three percent, which was equivalent toone
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good hour of training per employee, in average. Part of time in
disposal for training was less than 1 per cent for employees
within the industries Farming, Mining and Constriction busi-
ness.

Question T7 in the survey of 1987 regarded the organizers
of the training. The ens-Tres given by the interviewed, were
classified into 12 groups. When participating in several trai-
ning courses, the emphasis was made on the longest/most
;.inportant one as to group the organizers. The same procedure
was used when subjects and contents in the training were
classified.

Personnel training was mostly carried on as an in- service
training. About 73 per cent were said to have been trained
within their own company. Second large in number was the
answer "other company", meaning companies who, mainly
were engaged in other acitivity than training. An example of
training by "other co: piny ", was that of an outside company
who delivers new machines and hereby also organizes training
comes for the new equipment. More than 100 000 persons
were trained by "othercompany" in spring 1987. Among those
trained by external "teachers", men were in majority, 168 000
or 29 per cent of the trained men. The corresponding data for
women was 124 000 or 24 per cent of the trained women.
Courses in language and aesthetics were highest in demand,
when arranged by other than the own employer, both about 40
percent of course attendance for each area /field of subjects.

Time for tralning per participants in personnel training in spring 1987, by
industry and labour market sectors. Days per trainee.

N1 N2 N3 N4 N5 N6 N7 N8 N9
Ag Mi Ma El Co CHR TC Fl CPs

S1 S2 S3 S4 S5
Go Mu Co Pr S-e
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Figure 1. Distribution of the Swedish labor force (16-64 years)
by levels of education (percent, selected years).
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ASSESSING INVISIBLE COLLEGES: COMMENTS ON THE EVALUATION
OF HUMAN RESOURCE DEVELOPMENT INVESTMENTS

1. Introductory remarks on policy evaluation

The strong Swedish stress on full employment, active labour market initiatives and a
broad provision of general adult education at the community level as well as through
folk high schools and study circles can be seen as a more comprehensive policy
strategy in the field of adult learning. Other countries have chosen to rely more on the
active process human resource development, HRD at the workplace. A focus on
HRD-issues and Lmdauntarprim forms a policy alternative to the oipprehensive
policy strategy.

The Swedish initiatives concerning education and training of the labour force emanate
from a comprehensive policy pattern focussing on democracy, prosperity and full
employment. Educational policies are integrated parts of social policies and labour
market policies. To some extent it is possible to say that this comprehensive policy
is built on the following assumptions that a high productivity and a flexible labour
force is supported by:

a) a high and evenly distributed educational standard of the labour force

b) a high participation rate in a broad range of adult learning actitivies

c) broad options of taking part in more or less earmarked ;abour market
training programs

2. Seven problems to be discussed

To what extent can these assumptions be tested in practice? Which theoretical
explanations can be used in order to verify or disprove the ideas above? What
indica :11 A: It 1 = :111 III1 i If 13

training for adults? And how can we assess the role of formal adult education, labour
market training and employer-sponsored programs where a more flexible, skilled and
productive labour force is concerned? What division of labour should be aimed at
between
ment and educational responses atihe_community level on the other?

111=1 :10 1. f., If 1 I; 11l : :OP

The views on the effects of in-service educatica presented in this appendix can be seen as additional
comments to the study.
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An important objective in the above-mentioned study has been to describe as clearly
as possible the contents, scope, participants and organization in adult education and
learning especially in relation to the demands of working life. The purpose of this
commentary is to show some problems concerned with research methodology when
trying to achieve this objective.

a) a descriptive approach (How is reality or the phenomenon defined, i.e. how do we
describe the territory of adult education and training at the workplace?)

b) a normative approach (What is desirable, i.e. which are our policy ideals of
performance in adult education?) and

c) a pragmatic approach (What is possible, i.e. how can different policies be
implemented in reality?)

The NBE headed an indicator project for adult education over a period of a couple
of years. The purpose was to arrive at a number of uncomplicated and stable
standards to analyze the various elements of adult education. A criterionwas also that
these standards should be usable over an extended period of time. The need for the
standards was in and of iiself not surprising, since adult education comprises so
many facets of reality. A comprehensive concept entitled PELCAR was arrived at:

Types of Education > Formal Adult
Education

Non formal
Adult Education

informal Adult
Education

P Participant Profiles

E Education/Provision

L Learning Environment

C Costs

A Adult Education Staff

R Result/Impact
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Formai adult education includes basic and municipal adult education as well as labour
market training. Popular adult education (such as study circles and folk high schools)
and employer-sponsoriad programmes are two examples of non-formal adult
education. The notion of HRD-investments and learning enterprises might be seen as
both non-formal and informal activities.

It has been most easy to define and describe participant profiles and provision of
programmes. This was dealt with in the report from Statistics Sweden entitled Adult
Education 1988. Swedish know-how has developed positively in describing participant
profiles and recruitment from various social strata. On the other hand there are no
simple criteria to describe qualitative differences and similarities in learning environ-
ments. Tne increasing amount of sponsored and customized programmes make the
frontiers between different educational forms more blurred.

The provision of programmes and courses incorporates:

- the total volume (50%) of adults taking part in organized learning

- the regional provision and balanae

- the total programme structure

Up to now the total costs for adult education has most often been calculated by the
use of indirect estimates based on inverted tallies of participation. Around 18-25 billion
Swedish kronor are used each year for employer-sponsored programmes. This
exceeds greatly the costs of public sector adult education. Also there is no simple
and comprehensive measure of-how many people in Sweden work either part-time
or full-time as teachers, administrators or staff leaders within adult education.
However, there are now same studies completed, notably those using longitudinal
data, that explore the effects of adult education on the individual and society.

What standards are used for a comparison between various types of business in
Sweden and in other countries? What part of the total volume of working hours is
devoted to adult learning? What portion does it represent expressed in wage costs?
Standards for measuring general participation? Educational costs borne by the
company or public authority or agency? Figures available from Statistics Sweden are
adequate when used as a basic standees! for measuring, but it is important that we
can gain a bettor insight into what happens in different sectors of business and
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especially within the public sector. We also need to know the' ifference between pre-
training (inductory training) costs, general in-service education and more specific
further education within the organization. An alternative angle of approach can also
be the extent of commissioned education within both municipal adult education and
state-run labour market training (AMU).

Further problems in using comparative approaches entail the description of new
institutional patterns and networks between various educational organizers. Some
international trends in this area are described in the report entitled Adults in the
Academy. Some International Trends in Ar/lult, and Higher Education. (NBE report
88:38 Abrahamsson, K., Rubenson, K. and SlOwey, M. ed.). Furthermore it might be
interesting to illustrate not only trends, but grey areas, white blotches, blackholes and
bright spots in Swedish adult education.

Of special interest is the description of the time-span regarding work organization and
competence requirements in working life. There is a broad range from a traditional
factory environment with routinized production-line work combined with a generally
low level of education to a modern knowledge-based business enterprise where the
average level of education is significantly higher and where more and more
employees have completed postgraduate studies. Two case studies of renewal funds
from the Swedish Centre for Working Life are of particular interest in this context.

The following stated problems are related to the main question:

Does In- service training / personnel development (1ST) lead to Increased
levels of competence? If so, In what way?
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Competence can be seen as a moving wheel, i.e. the capacity to use skills,
knowledge and cognitive strategies in practice. During the last few years various
approaches have been developed to describe the components of the concept of
competence, for example formal vs. discernible competence, passive knowledge vs.
active and measurable knowledge, general knowledge vs. specialization, superficial
vs. in-depth understanding and other skills such as communicative abilities, self-
assesment, goal- identification, etc. It is, in this context, necessary to describe the
differences and similarities between classroom learning and workplace learning.
Furthermore, it is an important mission to clarify the interplay between these different
arenas of learning.
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The answer is of course no. Using traditional sociological concepts tiuch as
qualification, socialization and selection shows us that 1ST also has other functions.
1ST provides both acclimatization or introductory knowledge and a more in-depth in-
service and further education within certain areas. Within many positions and areas
of employment there is, however, a very low maximum limit of competence where
only an insignificant amount of in-service training, if any at all, is provided after an
introductory course.

Another function of 1ST that is just as important is to strengthen a sense of affiliation
to or identification with the company or public authority. This type of change in
attitude, which in itself is an integral part of management by objectives and learning
organizations is just as important a means for heightening competence. Within this
context it is important to develop and clarify different knowledge ideas and learning
perspectives.

1ST also involves a clearly defined sorting/grading function. In certain lines of
business 1ST is used as a basis for top-level recruitment. In other cases 1ST is
reserved only for those who already have attained a certain level of competence in
their career. 1ST can also be used as a kind of gratuity or fringe benefit, and for the
higher echelons in a company this can often be combined with vacations and travel.
As such, this category comes under the heading of socialization and the formation
of attitudes.

This question relates to how the concept of competence is defined and expressed.
How much of what we learn on the job is discernible? To what degree is this
rompetence an ability that is useful on an internal and/or externallabour market? Is
there a system for assessment and the evaluation of 1ST within the company or
government authority? In what way does 1ST influence internal and external channels
for career development? A study by Ake Jerkedal on internal career channels and
learning within a working environment in some Swedish enterprises from the
beginning of the 1970s is still of current interest and useful when studying these
questions.
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How can 1ST relate to SUN codes? (Svensk utbIldningsnomenklatur: a comprehensive
list of schools and study programmes in Sweden.) How should the various levels of
education be defined using competence as a basis? What is the basic significance
of learning time - should we choose a system of measurement in the form of full-time
equivalents? What about the importance of different levels of knowledge? Curricula?
Apprenticeship and practical job experience as part of the learning process? Another
question: Where can we find interesting examples of integrated courses of studies
that also include objectives in tune with a policy of redistribution? Where does the
borderline go between "taking a course" and learning organizations?. How does one
assess informal learning and final results?

Today we are facing a shift from classroom learning to workplace learning. Adult
education research and innovation has, until recent years, to a large extent been
concerned with traditional issues of motivation and recruitment in the context of
social, economic and geographical barriers. In a time when adult learning is moving
from the classroom to the workplace, there is a growing need for a redefinition of
these perspectives. More attention has to be paid to the attitudinal and cognitive parts
of the learning process and also the role of so called intellectual skills.

Which factors in work organization and job content stimulate and facilitate learning?
What is needed in order to create better links between on-the-job learning and various
options of off-the-job learning and external training? Which new teaching and learning
methods can be used?

The broad range of different skills and competence needed cannot be net within a
unified system, but rather within a system with an ample measure of flexibility and
openness in the organization. There is also a need for a readiness to try new
organizational patterns and forms where various organizers work in conjunction with
each other. What experiences have been gathered from external studies and new
technology in among other areas in-service education? in what way has commis
sioned education and grey areas between different types of training influenced the
possibilities adults have for learning?
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Thus, it is a major mission to identify and discuss the impact of various models of
adult learning for and at the workplace.

Another issue focuses on the quality and enduring effects of different learning
initiatives at the workplace. How should teacher training be organized within adult and
voc 'itional education? Which innovations in teaching and teaming could increase
productivity in the educational process? Which relevant cases could be found relating
to distance education as a part of continuing vocational training? How could an
increased provision of customized training be used as a flexible bridge between the
providers, the employers and the employees as learners? To what extent can
research based knowledge and experiential perspective be unified in the practice of
adult teaching and learning? Evidently there is a strong need for a redefinition of
perspectives and theories of adult pedagogy as more and more learning takes place
in a working environment.

3. Concluding romarks

The questions mentioned above are examples of problems concerned with defining
and evaluating In a more
unspecific sense it is also important to discuss the general levels of education withing
the labour .4'orce with more focus on an increase in high school-oriented vocational
studies. Parthermore, to what extent does a high level of education and a high rate
of participation in conjunction with specially-tailored education to meet the needs of
specific: working environments effect the low level of unemployment in Sweden? If this
is the case we have then a sound argument that an increase in the general level of
education is Just as important as specific proposals and plans in order to maintain a
strong preparedness for the next century.
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'Thus the need for greater skills and competence in tin labour market will mean
heavy demands on adult education in future, not only in Sweden but also inter-
nationally... Swedish adult education, therefore, is one of our great national assets.
There must, however, be more to adult education than the training of the labour force.
Adult education also has important tasks with regard to consolidating and developing
general civic knowledge, an important consideration not least in the changing society
of today and tomorrow. It also has important tasks in relation to individual personal
development and a full cultural life, characterised by the extensive and profound
involvement of all members of the community?

The quote from the Government's bill to the Swedish Parliament, Riksdagen, under-
lines the educational challenge for a more competitive work force and informed
citizens in .an active society.

This report forms a part of the comparative study on education and training of the
labour force within a number of OECD countries. Firstly, it describes the educational
attainment of the Swedish labour force in the context of full employment, productivity
and social justice. Secondly, it aims at an accurate picture of the provision of
opportunities for adult learning in Sweden, its volume and costs. Thirdly, the report
comprises analyses of recruitment patterns and study obstacles in adult education.
Finally, some current policy issues and problems of further empirical study are raised
within a context of new markets. for learning in society.

The report has been written by Kenneth Abrahamsson, Research Secretary, Swedish
National Board of Education and Eva-Stina Huttinger, Deputy Assistant Undersecretary
in collaboration with Levi Svenningsson, Assistant Undersecretary, Division of Adult
Education, Swedish Ministry of Education.
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